# Pecyn Dogfennau Cyhoeddus

Penalita House, Tredomen Park, Ystrad Mynach, Hengoed CF82 7PG **Tý Penalita,** Parc Tredomen, Ystrad Mynach, Hengoed CF82 7PG



Am unrhyw ymholiad yn ymwneud â'r agenda hwn cysylltwch â Charlotte Evans (Rhif Ffôn: 01443 864210 Ebost: evansca1@caerphilly.gov.uk)

Dyddiad: Dydd Mercher, 20 Ionawr 2021

Annwyl Syr/Fadam,

Bydd cyfarfod digidol o'r **Cabinet** yn cael ei gynnal trwy Microsoft Teams ar **Dydd Mercher, 27ain Ionawr, 2021** am **10.30** am. i ystyried materion a gynhwysir yn yr agenda canlynol. Mae croeso i chi ddefnyddio'r iaith Gymraeg yn y cyfarfod, a dylid rhoi cyfnod rhybudd o 3 diwrnod gwaith os ydych yn dymuno gwneud hynny.

Bydd y cyfarfod hwn yn cael ei recordio a bydd ar gael i'w weld trwy wefan y Cyngor, ac eithrio trafodaethau sy'n ymwneud ag eitemau cyfrinachol neu eithriedig. Felly, bydd delweddau/sain yr unigolion sy'n bresennol ac/neu sy'n siarad yn ystod y Cabinet ar gael i'r cyhoedd trwy'r recordiad ar wefan y Cyngor: <a href="https://www.caerffili.gov.uk">www.caerffili.gov.uk</a>

Yr eiddoch yn gywir,

Christina Harrhy
PRIF WEITHREDWR

AGENDA

Tudalennau

- 1 I dderbyn ymddiheuriadau am absenoldeb
- 2 Datganiadau o Ddiddordeb.

Atgoffi'r Cynghorwyr a Swyddogion o'u cyfrifoldeb personol i ddatgan unrhyw fuddiannau personol a/neu niweidiol mewn perthynas ag unrhyw eitem o fusnes ar yr agenda hwn yn unol â Deddf Llywodraeth Leol 2000, Cyfansoddiad y Cyngor a'r Cod Ymddygiad ar gyfer Cynghorwyr a Swyddogion.



I gymeradwyo a llofnodi'r cofnodion canlynol:-

3 Cynhaliwyd y Cabinet ar 13 Ionawr 2021.

1 - 6

Nodi - Blaenraglen Waith y Cabinet.

4 Blaenraglen Waith y Cabinet.

I dderbyn ac ystyried yr adroddiad(au) canlynol y mae angen penderfyniadau gweithredol arnynt: -

Eitem frys – Nid yn destun galw i mewn

5 Cynllun Brys ar gyfer Bysiau (BES) -Cynnig i Gofrestru ar gyfer BES 2.

7 - 86

I dderbyn ac ystyried yr adroddiad canlynol sydd ym marn y Swyddog Priodol yn gallu cael ei drafod pan nad yw'r cyfarfod ar agor i'r cyhoedd ac i ystyried yn gyntaf os yw lles y cyhoedd yn golygu y dylai'r cyfarfod gael ei gau i'r cyhoedd ar gyfer ystyriaeth o'r eitem-

87 - 88

7 Pentrebane Street, Caerffili - Defnyddio Pwerau Prynu Gorfodol (CPO)

89 - 102

# Cylchrediad:

Cynghorwyr

S. Cook, N. George, C.J. Gordon, P.A. Marsden, S. Morgan, L. Phipps, J. Ridgewell, Mrs E. Stenner a R. Whiting,

A Swyddogion Priodol.

# SUT FYDDWN YN DEFNYDDIO EICH GWYBODAETH

Bydd yr unigolion hynny sy'n mynychu cyfarfodydd pwyllgor i siarad/roi tystiolaeth yn cael eu henwi yng nghofnodion y cyfarfod hynny, weithiau bydd hyn yn cynnwys eu man gweithio neu fusnes a'r barnau a fynegir. Bydd cofnodion o'r cyfarfod gan gynnwys manylion y siaradwyr ar gael i'r cyhoedd ar wefan y Cyngor ar www.caerffili.gov.uk. ac eithrio am drafodaethau sy'n ymwneud ag eitemau cyfrinachol neu eithriedig.

Mae gennych nifer o hawliau mewn perthynas â'r wybodaeth, gan gynnwys yr hawl i gael mynediad at wybodaeth sydd gennym amdanoch a'r hawl i gwyno os ydych yn anhapus gyda'r modd y mae eich gwybodaeth yn cael ei brosesu.

Am wybodaeth bellach ar sut rydym yn prosesu eich gwybodaeth a'ch hawliau, ewch i'r <u>Hysbysiad Preifatrwydd Cyfarfodydd Pwyllgor Llawn</u> ar ein gwefan neu cysylltwch â Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol drwy e-bostio griffd2@caerffili.gov.uk neu ffoniwch 01443 863028.

# Eitem Ar Yr Agenda 3



# **CABINET**

# COFNODION Y CYFARFOD AR BELLTER A GYNHALIWYD DROS MICROSOFT TEAMS AR DDYDD MERCHER 13 IONAWR 2021 AM 10.30AM

#### YN BRESENNOL:

Cynghorydd P. Marsden (Arweinydd) - Cadeirydd

# Cynghorwyr:

S. Cook (Gofal Cymdeithasol), N. George (Gwastraff a Diogelu'r Cyhoedd), C. Gordon (Gwasanaethau Corfforaethol), S. Morgan (Economi a Menter), L. Phipps (Tai ac Eiddo), J. Ridgewell (Amgylchedd a Seilwaith), E. Stenner (Perfformiad a Gwasanaethau Cwsmeriaid) ac R. Whiting (Dysgu a Chyflawniad).

# Ynghyd a:

C. Harrhy (Prif Weithredwr), R. Edmunds (Cyfarwyddwr Corfforaethol - Addysg a Gwasanaethau Corfforaethol) ac M.S. Williams (Cyfarwyddwr Corfforaethol Dros Dro - Cymunedau).

# Hefyd yn bresennol:

C. Campbell (Rheolwr Peirianneg Trafnidiaeth), A. Dallimore (Rheolwr Gwasanaethau Adfywio), C. Davies (Rheolwr Tai'r Sector Preifat), C. Forbes-Thompson (Rheolwr Craffu), M. Lloyd (Pennaeth Seilwaith), A. Southcombe (Rheolwr Cyllid – Cyllid Corfforaethol), J. Southcombe (Rheolwr Cyllid), M. Woodland (Uwch Gyfrifydd), S. Harris (Pennaeth Cyllid Corfforaethol a Swyddog Adran 151), R. Tranter (Pennaeth Gwasanaethau Cyfreithiol a'r Swyddog Monitro), C. Evans (Swyddog Gwasanaethau'r Pwyllgor).

Arsylwi:

Cynghorwyr C. Mann a J. Pritchard

# TREFNIADAU RECORDIO A PHLEIDLEISIO

Atgoffodd yr Arweinydd y rhai a oedd yn bresennol fod y cyfarfod yn cael ei ffilmio ond na fyddai'n cael ei ffrydio'n fyw, ond byddai recordiad ar gael yn dilyn y cyfarfod drwy wefan y Cyngor – Cliciwch yma i'w weld. Dywedodd y byddai penderfyniadau yn cael eu gwneud drwy Microsoft Forms.

# 1. YMDDIHEURIADAU DROS ABSENOLDEB

Derbyniwyd ymddiheuriadau am absenoldeb oddi wrth D. Street (Cyfarwyddwr Corfforaethol - Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol a Thai).

### 2. DATGANIAD BUDDIANNAU

Ni wnaed unrhyw ddatganiadau ar ddechrau nac yn ystod y cyfarfod.

# 3. CABINET - 9 RHAGFYR 2020

PENDERFYNWYD bod cofnodion y cyfarfod a gynhaliwyd ar 9 Rhagfyr 2020 wedi'u cymeradwyo a'u llofnodi fel cofnod cywir.

### 4. CABINET ARBENNIG – 16 RHAGFYR 2020

PENDERFYNWYD bod cofnodion y cyfarfod a gynhaliwyd ar 16 Rhagfyr 2020 wedi'u cymeradwyo a'u llofnodi fel cofnod cywir.

### 5. BLAENRAGLEN WAITH Y CABINET - I'W NODI

Darparwyd Blaenraglen Waith y Cabinet i'r Cabinet, a oedd yn manylu ar yr adroddiadau a oedd ar yr amserlen rhwng 13 Ionawr 2021 i'r 21 Ionawr 2021. Atgoffwyd yr Aelodau mai dogfen weithredol yw Blaenraglen Waith y Cabinet ac felly'n gallu newid.

Yn dilyn ystyriaeth a thrafodaeth, fe'i cynigiwyd ac eiliwyd bod y Blaenraglen Waith yn cael ei nodi. Drwy ddangos dwylo cytunwyd hyn yn unfrydol.

PENDERFYNWYD y dylid nodi Blaenraglen Waith y Cabinet.

# 6. CYNIGION CYLLIDEB DRAFFT AR GYFER 2021/22

Rhoddodd yr adroddiad fanylion cynigion y gyllideb ddrafft i'r Cabinet, ar gyfer y flwyddyn ariannol 2021/22, er mwyn caniatáu cyfnod o ymgynghori cyn penderfyniad terfynol gan y Cyngor ar 24 Chwefror 2021.

Nododd y Cabinet y bydd y cynnydd hwnnw o 3.1% yn y Setliad Cyllid Dros Dro ynghyd â'r cynnydd arfaethedig o 3.9% o ran Treth y Cyngor yn golygu na fydd yn ofynnol nodi unrhyw arbedion newydd er mwyn mantoli'r gyllideb ar gyfer blwyddyn ariannol 2021/22. Yn ogystal, nodwyd y bydd y cynigion hefyd yn cynnal y gwasanaethau a ddarperir ar draws y Cyngor, yn ariannu galw cynyddol a phwysau gwasanaeth mewn meysydd allweddol fel Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol ac Addysg, yn galluogi buddsoddiadau newydd sy'n canolbwyntio ar y gymuned mewn meysydd fel Gofal Caerffili a'r Gronfa Grymuso Cymunedol arfaethedig, darparu'r capasiti a'r gwydnwch sydd eu hangen i yrru Rhaglen Drawsnewid Tîm Caerffili a buddsoddiadau "Llywio Lle" ymlaen a mynd i'r afael â materion etifeddiaeth mewn perthynas â diffygion incwm o fewn nifer o wasanaethau.

Nododd y Cabinet fod y Cyngor ar daith o ran adfer, gwella a thrawsnewid a bydd y cynigion a nodir yn yr adroddiad yn darparu llwyfan cadarn i symud ymlaen gyda'r cynlluniau uchelgeisiol.

Nododd yr Aelodau nad yw'r Setliad Ariannol yn cwmpasu goblygiadau ariannol y pandemig coronafeirws parhaus, o ran y costau ychwanegol sy'n parhau i gael eu hysgwyddo a cholledion incwm, ill dau. Bydd y rhain yn parhau i gael eu hariannu drwy grantiau a bydd y sefyllfa'n cael ei hadolygu'n agos wrth i'r flwyddyn ariannol newydd nesáu.

Er bod y cynnydd o 3.1% yn y Setliad Ariannol i'w groesawu, mae'r sefyllfa ariannu ar gyfer Llywodraeth Leol yn y dyfodol yn debygol o fod yn heriol oherwydd effaith ariannol ddigynsail Covid-19 a'r pwysau a fydd hynny'n rhoi ar arian cyhoeddus am flynyddoedd i ddod.

Gofynnwyd i'r Cabinet nodi bod adran 5.4 o'r adroddiad yn rhoi manylion y rhagolygon ariannol ar gyfer y cyfnod pedair blynedd rhwng 2022/23 a 2025/26 a bydd angen arbedion sylweddol wrth symud ymlaen. Sicrhawyd yr Aelodau bod y Cyngor mewn sefyllfa dda i

ddelio â'r her hon a'r Rhaglen Drawsnewid fydd y sbardun allweddol i sicrhau bod gwydnwch ariannol yn cael ei gynnal yn y dyfodol.

Diolchodd y Cabinet i'r swyddog am yr adroddiad a chafwyd trafodaeth.

Trafododd yr Aelodau'r adroddiad yn drylwyr a gofynnwyd am ragor o wybodaeth am gymorth i breswylwyr sy'n agored i niwed. Sicrhawyd y Cabinet bod 16,800 o aelwydydd yn cael cymorth drwy Gynllun Gostyngiadau Treth y Cyngor, gyda hyd at 63% yn cael rhyddhad o 100%.

Cynhaliwyd trafodaethau ynghylch Bandiau Eiddo a nodwyd bod 79,754 o eiddo yn y Fwrdeistref rhwng Band A ac C, canran o 76.02%. Wrth gymharu costau Band D, nodwyd bod Caerffili, o'i gymharu ag Awdurdod cyfagos, yn codi £527 yn is na Blaenau Gwent.

Wrth drafod buddsoddiadau sy'n canolbwyntio ar y Gymuned, y budd cymunedol mwyaf sy'n hollbwysig, ac yn dilyn trafodaeth, nodwyd y byddai meini prawf a phroses yn cael eu dyfeisio a'u cyflwyno i'r Cabinet cyn eu gweithredu.

Yn dilyn ystyriaeth a thrafodaeth, cynigiwyd ac eiliwyd i gymeradwyo argymhellion yr adroddiad. Trwy bleidlais electronig cytunwyd ar hyn yn unfrydol.

PENDERFYNWYD, am y rhesymau a gynhwyswyd yn adroddiad y Swyddog i wneud y canlynol:-

- i) Cymeradwyo cynigion cyllideb ddrafft 2021/22;
- ii) I gefnogi'r cynnig i gynyddu Treth y Cyngor gan 3.9% ar gyfer y flwyddyn ariannol 2021/22 er mwyn sicrhau bod cyllideb gytbwys yn cael ei chyflawni (gan osod Band D Treth y Cyngor ar £1,230.57);
- iii) I gymeradwyo'r cynnig i benodi pedwar rheolwr prosiect cyfnod penodol am gyfnod cychwynnol o 2 flynedd i gefnogi'r gwaith o gyflwyno Rhaglen Drawsnewid y Cyngor a'r agenda "Llywio Lle", gyda chyfanswm y gost o £368 mil yn cael ei hariannu o gronfa wrth gefn o £1.8m a gymeradwywyd yn flaenorol gan y Cyngor i gefnogi cyflwyno'r CATC;
- iv) Bod cynigion y gyllideb ddrafft bellach yn destun ymgynghoriad cyn cyflwyno cynigion cyllideb terfynol 2021/22 i'r Cabinet/Cyngor ym mis Chwefror 2021;
- v) I nodi'r gofyniad arbedion posibl dangosol o £20.7m ar gyfer y cyfnod pedair blynedd 2022/23 i 2025/26.

# 7. DYFARNIAD CYFLOG ATHRAWON 2020-21

Rhoddodd yr adroddiad fanylion a goblygiadau dilynol i'r Cabinet mewn perthynas â dyfarniad cyflog Athrawon Medi 2020, amlinellodd fanylion diffyg cyllid a darparodd gynnig ynghylch sut y gellid ariannu hyn yn y flwyddyn ariannol gyfredol.

Darparodd yr adroddiad fanylion y dyfarniad cyflog athrawon ar gyfer Medi 2020 a'r goblygiadau ariannol dilynol i'r Awdurdod os yw'r strategaeth am gefnogi'n llawn y cynnydd mewn cyllid, at y diben hwn, i'n hysgolion. Nodwyd nad oedd grant yn ystod y flwyddyn gan Lywodraeth Cymru yn ariannu'r gost hon yn llawn (tua 50%).

Yn dilyn ystyriaeth a thrafodaeth, cynigiwyd ac eiliwyd i gymeradwyo'r argymhelliad yn yr adroddiad. Trwy gadarnhad llafar a thrwy ddefnydd Microsoft Forms, cytunwyd ar hyn yn unfrydol.

PENDERFYNWYD, am y rhesymau a gynhwyswyd yn adroddiad y Swyddog i wneud y canlynol:-

- i) Cytuno ar gynnig i ariannu'r diffyg amcangyfrifedig, sy'n gysylltiedig â dyfarniad cyflog athrawon (dysgwyr cyn-16) yn 2020-21, o £286 mil;
- ii) Ariennir y diffyg hwn o'r tanwariant rhagamcanol yn ystod y flwyddyn o fewn cyllidebau Cyllid Amrywiol.

# 8. GRŴP GORCHWYL MEYSYDD PARCIO CYNGOR BWRDEISTREF SIROL CAERFFILI

Mae'r adroddiad, a ystyriwyd gan y Cyd-bwyllgor Craffu (Pwyllgorau Craffu'r Amgylchedd a Chynaliadwyedd a Thai ac Adfywio) ar 15 Rhagfyr 2020, yn nodi canfyddiadau Grŵp Gorchwyl Meysydd Parcio Cyngor Bwrdeistref Sirol Caerffili a'r argymhellion a gefnogwyd gan y Cydbwyllgor Craffu, a gofynwyd i'r Cabinet gymeradwyo'r argymhellion.

Nodwyd bod atodiad 1 yr adroddiad yn amlinellu canfyddiadau ac argymhellion y Cyd-grŵp Gorchwyl Craffu, a sefydlwyd i ystyried meysydd parcio ym Mwrdeistref Sirol Caerffili. Cafodd hyn ei ystyried a'i drafod gan y Cydbwyllgor Craffu a gefnogodd rai o'r argymhellion, gan gynnwys cynnig ar gyfer yr un gyfradd fesul awr ym mhob maes parcio ar draws y fwrdeistref sirol, gydag awgrym mai tariff cychwynnol o 70c yw hwn. Awgrymiadau pellach ar gyfer defnyddio meysydd parcio am ddim yn agos at ysgolion i leihau tagfeydd a chael gwared ar daliadau parcio mewn parciau gwledig, gan eithrio Cwmcarn. Ni chefnogwyd rhai o'r cynigion, a oedd yn cynnwys cynnig llai o drwyddedau parcio i fusnesau lleol a chyflwyno taliadau mewn meysydd parcio a theithio oherwydd pryderon y byddai hyn yn arwain at fwy o barcio mewn ardaloedd preswyl. Gohiriwyd nifer o argymhellion i'w hystyried yn dilyn y Pandemig, a oedd yn cynnwys peidio â gorfodi taliadau ar Ddiwrnod Tyddewi, cyflwyno taliadau mewn meysydd parcio am ddim a gohiriwyd argymhellion pellach ar gyfer adroddiad pellach i'r Pwyllgor Craffu perthnasol ar faterion parthau a pharcio preswyl.

Diolchodd y Cabinet i'r swyddog am yr adroddiad a chafwyd trafodaeth.

Gofynnodd Aelod o'r Cabinet am sicrwydd y bydd gan Swyddogion Gorfodi y pwerau priodol i ganiatáu i rieni ddefnyddio'r meysydd parcio i leihau tagfeydd a cheisio rhagor o wybodaeth am gyllid ar gyfer y peiriannau talu ac arddangos newydd. Sicrhaodd swyddogion yr Aelodau y bydd Swyddogion yn cael cyfarwyddyd i beidio â gorfodi cosbau parcio i rieni mewn rhai meysydd parcio ar adegau ysgol. Yn ogystal, nodwyd y bydd diffyg o ganlyniad i'r taliadau parcio is a pharcio am ddim mewn rhai parciau gwledig, sydd wedi'i gynnwys yng nghynigion y gyllideb. Nodwyd hefyd bod cyllid grant o £172 mil wedi'i sicrhau i helpu i ariannu peiriannau talu ac arddangos newydd, ond eglurodd Swyddogion y bydd angen cyllid ychwanegol o £178 mil o Gronfeydd Cyfalaf a Glustnodwyd er mwyn ariannu'r peiriannau.

Yn dilyn ystyriaeth a thrafodaeth a chyda chynnwys argymhelliad ychwanegol yn *vii)*, cynigiwyd ac eiliwyd bod yr argymhellion yn yr adroddiad yn cael eu cymeradwyo. Trwy bleidlais electronig cytunwyd ar hyn yn unfrydol.

PENDERFYNWYD am y rhesymau a geir yn Adroddiad y Swyddogion, a gan gynnwys yr argymhelliad ychwanegol yn *vii):* i wneud y canlynol :-

- Safoni'r tariffau fesul awr presennol, mewn meysydd parcio talu ac arddangos dan berchnogaeth priffyrdd sydd ar gael i'r cyhoedd, ar draws y fwrdeistref sirol ar gyfer parcio tymor hir a thymor byr yn y drefn honno. Awgrymir bod taliadau'n cael eu pennu ar lefel is ar hyn o bryd;
- ii) Dylid dileu taliadau parcio yn y 5 parc gwledig y cytunwyd arnynt yn 2014 er mwyn cydnabod y manteision iechyd sylweddol i breswylwyr;

- iii) Os oes meysydd parcio yn agos at ysgolion, sy'n cael problemau parcio yn ystod amseroedd gollwng a chasglu, rhoddir disgresiwn i Swyddogion ganiatáu consesiwn parcio am ddim i rieni/gofalyddion am gyfnod cyfyngedig ac mewn ymgynghoriad ag aelodau wardiau lleol;
- iv) Caniateir i'r dull presennol o ddefnyddio meysydd parcio ar gyfer masnachu a digwyddiadau barhau a chaniateir i Swyddogion barhau i ddefnyddio disgresiwn mewn perthynas â cheisiadau sydd â budd cymunedol;
- v) Dylid archwilio cyfleoedd i wella teledu cylch cyfyng sy'n bodoli eisoes lle mae arian grant neu arian cyfatebol ar gael;
- vi) Dylid cytuno ar raglen i uwchraddio peiriannau talu ac arddangos ar draws y fwrdeistref sirol, a'i gweithredu.
- vii) Mae'r gofyniad cyllid gweddilliol o £178 mil i uwchraddio peiriannau talu ac arddangos yn cael ei ariannu o Gronfeydd Cyfalaf a Glustnodwyd.

# 9. POLISI GWERTHU GORFODOL

Roedd yr adroddiad, a ystyriwyd gan y Cyd-bwyllgor Craffu (Pwyllgorau Craffu Amgylchedd a Chynaliadwyedd a Thai ac Adfywio) ar 15fed Rhagfyr 2020, yn amlinellu cynnig i nodi fframwaith er mwyn i Gyngor Bwrdeistref Sirol Caerffili ddefnyddio pwerau statudol o dan y Weithdrefn Gwerthu Gorfodol gyda'r bwriad o dargedu eiddo gwag problemus hirdymor, a dod â'r eiddo hyn yn ôl i ddefnydd, lle y bo'n bosibl.

Nodwyd y gall eiddo gwag hirdymor gael effaith negyddol ar yr amwynder gweledol yn y gymdogaeth gyfagos ac achosi niwsans i feddianwyr cyfagos. Felly, bydd Polisi Gwerthu Gorfodol yn anelu at ryddhau adnoddau'r sector cyhoeddus, adennill dyledion sy'n ddyledus i'r Awdurdod, gwella cymunedau lleol a chynyddu'r cyflenwad o dai fforddiadwy.

Cyflwynodd yr Aelod Cabinet yr adroddiad a thynnodd sylw at rai o sylwadau'r Pwyllgor Craffu, a nodwyd yn yr adroddiad eglurhaol ac a oedd yn cynnwys pryderon y byddai'r polisi arfaethedig hwn dim ond yn berthnasol i eiddo gwag, ac os caiff elfennau o'r meini prawf eu pwysoli er enghraifft lle mae dyledion, neu os yw eiddo gwag yn sbarduno'r weithdrefn gwerthu gorfodol, y darparwyd sicrwydd ar ei gyfer yn y cyfarfod, a rhoddodd fanylion am yr ymatebion i'r ymholiadau a amlinellwyd yn yr adroddiad eglurhaol.

Diolchodd y Cabinet i'r swyddog am yr adroddiad a chafwyd trafodaeth.

Codwyd ymholiadau mewn perthynas â'r Polisi a Gorfodi a nodwyd, yn dilyn arolygiad o'r eiddo a'r dyledion a gronnwyd dros £500, y gellir cynnig cymorth i berchnogion i gael grantiau neu fenthyciadau er mwyn sicrhau bod yr eiddo'n cael ei ddefnyddio unwaith eto. Fodd bynnag, os bydd y perchennog yn talu'r dyledion, ni ellir defnyddio'r Polisi mwyach.

Cododd Aelod ymholiadau ynghylch y meini prawf arolygu, y manylwyd arnynt o fewn pwynt 5.7 o'r adroddiad a nododd fod y wybodaeth yn dod i law o wybodaeth Flynyddol Treth y Cyngor, cynhelir arolygiadau, a bod asesiadau risg yn cael eu cynnal, ynghyd ag ystyried cwynion a chymdogion ac ati, yna caiff eiddo sy'n cyflwyno'r risg uchaf ei dargedu.

Yn dilyn ystyriaeth a thrafodaeth, cymeradwywyd argymhellion yr adroddiad. Trwy gadarnhad llafar a thrwy ddefnydd Microsoft Forms, cytunwyd ar hyn yn unfrydol.

PENDERFYNWYD, am y rhesymau a gynhwyswyd yn adroddiad y Swyddog i wneud y canlynol:-

i)	Cytuno i fabwysiadu polisi gwerthu gorfodol fel offeryn gorfodaeth at ddefnydd
	Cyngor Bwrdeistref Sirol Caerffili;

ii) Mabwysiadu ffigwr o £500 fel lefel y ddyled lle gellir gweithredu'r polisi hwn.

Daeth y cyfarfod i ben am 11.29am.

Wedi'i gymeradwyo a'i llofnodi fel cofnod cywir yn amodol ar unrhyw gywiriadau a wnaed yn y cyfarfod a gynhaliwyd ar 27 Ionawr 2021.

CADEIRYDD



# CABINET – 27TH JANUARY 2021

SUBJECT: BUS EMERGENCY SCHEME (BES) – REQUEST TO ALL COUNCILS

TO SIGN UP TO BES 2 SCHEME

REPORT BY: INTERIM CORPORATE DIRECTOR - COMMUNITIES

### 1. PURPOSE OF REPORT

1.1 This report sets out the wider context, the background to and reasons for the Bus Emergency Scheme (BES) and seeks the agreement of this authority to sign up to the BES 2 scheme.

# 2. SUMMARY

2.1 Bus travel has been severely affected by the Covid-19 pandemic, with passenger numbers plummeting, and the requirement for social distancing and additional cleansing requirements adding further burdens and costs on operators. Whilst Welsh Government and local authorities have stepped in to support the sector with substantial financial assistance, the current form of financial support is unsustainable. BES 2 provides a mechanism for managing the recovery and reshaping of bus services to respond to the impact of the COVID 19 pandemic.

### 3. RECOMMENDATIONS

- 3.1 Cabinet is recommended to:
- i. Agree to the principles of the BES 2 agreement (Appendix 2) to secure (conditional) financial support for the bus sector and to formalise a relationship with Monmouthshire County Council, as signatory and lead Authority for South East Wales.
- ii. Delegate authority to the Interim Corporate Director for Communities to negotiate and agree any further amendments to the agreement that may be required following Cabinet approval.
- iii. Support a call through the lead authority for a further report on bus reform proposals from Welsh Government (WG) relating to the future management of bus services in Wales.

# 4. REASONS FOR THE RECOMMENDATIONS

4.1 The need to seek the Council's agreement to the principles of the BES 2 scheme and to the establishment of a relationship with Monmouthshire County Council, as signatory and the lead Authority for South East Wales, that ensures that the ongoing emergency funding meets the authority's priorities and is delivered on its behalf.

# 5. THE REPORT

# 5.1 Wider Context

- 5.1.1 Bus travel has been severely affected by the Covid-19 pandemic. Passenger numbers have plummeted, whilst social distancing and additional cleansing requirements have placed added burdens and costs on operators.
- 5.1.2 WG and local authorities (LAs) have stepped in to support the sector with substantial financial assistance. There has also been an excellent, ongoing dialogue between all parties to discuss and agree on support arrangements.
- 5.1.3 Prior to the pandemic, WG had consulted on a range of proposed changes to the way bus services are delivered in Wales. A Bus Bill was due to have been brought forward during the current Senedd term. Pressures associated with not only Covid but also the large volume of legal work generated by Brexit and the transition period forced WG to postpone the planned legislation.
- 5.1.4 Due to the large amount of public funding that goes into bus services from WG and LAs, WG would like to see the public sector having greater influence over areas such as the networks of services provided, ticketing and integration with rail services. It also sees a greater role for Transport for Wales (TfW), which is now responsible for rail services in Wales.
- 5.1.5 This raises two issues: (i) short term survival of operators and (ii) longer term reform of the sector. WG believes that these two can be linked. In the short term, the funding being provided to keep operators afloat is therefore being provided with a number of conditions attached. These are to incentivise operators to engage in planned changes that are in line with their longer-term ambitions for reform.
- 5.1.6 The Minister of Economy and Transport and North Wales, Ken Skates MS, has met with Leaders of all 22 LAs, along with his officials, to outline Welsh Government's direction of travel. Further details have been included in the Wales Transport Strategy (WTS) which has been the subject of consultation. More recently, the Deputy Minister, Lee Waters MS, met with all Leaders to discuss the WTS but also to encourage LAs to sign up to the Bus Emergency Scheme 2 (BES 2). This is the latest phase of financial support to help operators through the period of the pandemic (more details on BES 2 below).
- 5.1.7 Leaders have agreed to establish a WLGA Bus Member Group, with a focus on the longer-term proposals to reform the sector's operations. That group includes the WLGA Leader; Cllr Andrew Morgan (who is also the WLGA's Transport Spokesperson), the deputy Transport Spokesperson, the chairs of the four regional

transport bodies and the co-chairs of the WLGA Rural Forum. That Member Group is due to meet with Lee Waters on 18th January 2021.

# 5.2 Background

- 5.2.1 The problems facing operators were recognised at an early stage of the pandemic. Looking ahead, to secure their services for the future, local authorities agreed to continue making payments for contracted services even though many services were initially suspended.
- 5.2.2 Alongside this, WG stepped in to help operators deal with reduced income on commercially operated routes and the additional costs being incurred. Initially, WG made £29m available from a Hardship Fund, which operated from April 2020 for three months. This Fund was assembled from monies that would otherwise have been paid via Bus Services Support Grant (BSSG), Mandatory Concessionary Fare reimbursement and the 'My Travel Pass' scheme.
- 5.2.3 The Bus Emergency Scheme was then introduced in July to provide ongoing support. This became known as 'BES 1' and it continued to maintain operators' income at historic levels, based on what was being paid to them under previous grant schemes. In return for this financial support Welsh Government signalled that it expected operators to contribute to a reshaping of bus services in Wales to include improved regional networks with greater integration with rail services, smart ticketing and timetabling.
- 5.2.4 'BES 1.5' was introduced in August, administered by the lead Authorities, through whom BSSG had been paid since 2013¹. In the case of south east Wales, Monmouthshire County Council acts as the lead authority. BES 1.5 provided £10m of so-called 'ramp up funding' to support transport to enable the reopening of schools and economic activity. This funding helped to cover the cost of reinstating services suspended when travel restrictions associated with the pandemic were introduced, and which were needed to meet increasing demand, given capacity constraints of social distancing. BES 1.5 was then extended to the end of March 2021 following the announcement of a further support package in September 2020². Operators were once again asked to sign up to a range of terms and conditions to access the BES funding.
- 5.2.5 WG, working with TfW, are now proposing to enter into a longer-term BES 2 agreement with operators and local authorities to protect services. It will operate for an initial maximum term of up to 2 years from the date BES 1.5 commenced (i.e. up until 31 July 2022, unless market conditions recover sufficiently for an operator to no

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The lead authority acts as a conduit for BSSG funding from WG to operators. Current lead authorities are Monmouthshire (for South East Wales); Flintshire (for North Wales); Swansea (for South West Wales), Ceredigion and Powys. Within each LA, transport staff play an important role liaising with operators on a range of issues to meet local Members' requirements. The roles include administration of Concessionary Fares reimbursement and provision of support for contracted journeys on non-profitable routes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Overall, an additional £45m has been provided by WG to support the bus sector this financial year including the £10m ramp up funding an extra £35m from September to the end of the year.

longer require BES support for any of its services whether they be contracted or commercial.

# 5.3 Key Features of BES 2

- 5.3.1 BES 2 will continue to address the loss of farebox revenue, and the additional costs associated with responding to the pandemic. Under BES 2 the WG funding will sit alongside local authority funding provided through the Concessionary Travel Scheme and via Revenue Support Grant and the BSSG to make up the shortfall.
- 5.3.2 WG will be a co-signatory to the BES 2 agreement with bus operators, along with TfW³. Local authorities retain legal responsibilities for bus services and therefore remain central to determining which local bus services receive this support. They need to sign up to the principle of the agreement and the relationship with their Lead Authority, in ensuring that the ongoing emergency funding meets their priorities and is delivered on their behalf. This will provide the legal basis for WG to make payments to the operators. In this way, WG can use its powers to support operators, whereas the additional funding would breach local authorities' de minimis limits for direct award contracts (further details in the briefing note prepared by TfW and LA representative sub group in Appendix 1, and the full proposed Agreement prepared by TfW is in Appendix 2). Local Authorities will remain responsible for those services which they currently contract directly with bus operators. Local Authorities will need to consider planning for contingencies, such as if the BES 2 agreement is not signed or the level of funding for BES 2 is reduced during the period of the agreement.
- 5.3.3 Key features of BES 2 will be as follows:
- i. Maximum term until 31st July 2022 or until operators enter into an embedded partnership agreement
- ii. development and delivery of a Reference Network, intended to provide a range of benefits to communities; multi-operator ticketing; and operator sign-up to an Economic Contract at the heart of WG's Economic Action Plan (and its principles of fair work, health, decarbonisation, skills and learning etc)
- iii. long term co-operation and co-ordination across TfW, LAs and operators by entering into partnerships with a clear set of obligations and shared standards
- iv. one agreement per operator in each of the regions that they work in, signed by Welsh Government, TfW, a lead authority and the operator
- v. operators will be allowed to make a (capped) profit on services that has not been possible under emergency funding to date.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Given that the agreement is under discussion between WG, operators and TfW as well as LAs, and must be approved by all parties, it may be subject to some changes before it is finalised.

# 5.4 Beyond BES 2

5.4.1 Discussions are starting to take place in relation to the planning of future networks<sup>4</sup> and the respective roles of WG, TfW, LAs and operators. It is important to note that these are not the prime focus of BES 2 agreement. It will be vitally important for further detailed discussions to take place with Members on these matters. However, this is not a reason to delay the signing of the BES 2 agreement. WG does believe that the BES 2 offer will help to engage operators in the discussions about the future at a time when their income is more dependent than ever on public sector support. In signing up to BES 2, though, LAs are agreeing to financial support being provided to the sector. They are not committing themselves to any specific, future model of bus service management as that will be the subject of further debate.

# 5.5 Legal Implications or Legislation Considered

- 5.5.1 A legal briefing to accompany the BES 2 agreement was provided by the Welsh Government to assist local authorities in their considerations. This is a specialist area of law and an independent local review will undoubtedly raise issues affecting all local authorities in Wales. It has been suggested that queries relating to the overarching agreement should be dealt with by one single legal adviser (Counsel or an 'expert' from within one of the participating Councils) to which all Councils agree to instruct. Legal questions to date have therefore been channelled to the Welsh Government through the Welsh Local Government Association.
- 5.5.2 As the BES2 contract will be signed by the Lead Authority, and not the constituent local authorities, there will need to be a back to back agreement with the Regional Lead Authority to ensure that our section 63 duties are not compromised, and that the ongoing emergency funding meets this authority's priorities and is delivered on its behalf under any prioritising of routes to which BES 2 is applied.
- 5.5.3 The legal framework is complex and centres on the Transport Act 1985 which effectively deregulated bus services. This agreement seeks to secure greater central coordination and planning of bus services in return for public sector funding. Notwithstanding any future proposals that may be considered in a future Bus Bill, the substantive duties and responsibilities in respect of bus services rest with Local Authorities and not Welsh Government or Transport for Wales.

# 6. ASSUMPTIONS

6.1 No assumptions have been made in the preparation of this report.

# 7. LINKS TO RELEVANT COUNCIL POLICIES

7.1 The following Council policies are relevant to the decision being requested.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The reference network will need to be designed and agreed collectively by WG, TfW and LAs and discussed with operators. An All-Wales Bus Network officer group has been established to progress the thinking around this.

# 7.2 **Corporate Plan 2018-2023**

7.2.1 The ITU service contributes towards the following Corporate Well-being Objectives:

Objective 4 - Promote a modern, integrated and sustainable transport system that increases opportunity, promotes prosperity and minimises the adverse impacts on the environment.

Infrastructure Division Objective: To work towards a safer environment though positive measures to reduce road accidents and particularly by protecting and providing for vulnerable road users.

### 8. WELL-BEING OF FUTURE GENERATIONS

- 8.1 This service contributes to the following Well-being Goals:-
  - A prosperous Wales
  - A resilient Wales
  - A healthier Wales
  - A more equal Wales
  - A Wales of cohesive communities
  - A globally responsible Wales
- 8.2 This proposal contributes to the Well-being Goals as set out in Links to Strategy above. It is consistent with the five ways of working as defined within the sustainable development principle in the Act in that:
  - Long term resourcing of operation and management solutions of this specialised service provision allows for more effective and predictable resource/ financial commitments going forward.
  - The service helps to prevent less sustainable travel options being used thus contributing to the well-being of its communities.
  - It forms part of an overall strategy for the integration of local and regional transport systems where sustainable public transport, contributing to a low carbon future, is the option of choice.
  - Collaboration with other organisations and local authorities enables a more effective and efficient service delivery.

# 9. EQUALITIES IMPLICATIONS

9.1 An EIA screening has been completed in accordance with the Council's Strategic Equality Plan and supplementary guidance. No potential for unlawful discrimination and/or low level or minor negative impact has been identified therefore a full EIA has not been carried out.

# 10. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

10.1 There are no direct funding implications for the Council arising from this agreement and the additional funding being provided by WG enables services to be maintained. The Council will continue to fund bus services via the contracts that it has with individual bus operators.

# 11. PERSONNEL IMPLICATIONS

11.1 There are no personnel implications arising from this report.

# 12. CONSULTATIONS

12.1 This proposal has involved high level discussions between the principal parties to the agreement; Welsh Government, Transport for Wales, the Local Authorities within Wales and the bus operators, including the Confederation of Passenger Transport.

# 13. STATUTORY POWER

- 13.1 The following enabling statutory powers apply to the ITU service.
  - Transport Act 1985
  - Transport Act 2000
  - Transport (Wales) Act 2006
  - Learner Travel (Wales) Measure 2008

Author: Geraint Roberts – Team Leader, Integrated Transport Unit

Consultees: Cllr J. Ridgewell, Cabinet Member for Environment and Infrastructure

Christina Harrhy - Chief Executive

Mark S Williams, Interim Corporate Director Communities

Richard Edmunds, Corporate Director, Education & Corporate Services

Dave Street, Corporate Director, Social Services and Housing Rob Tranter, Head of Legal Services/ Monitoring Officer

Stephen Harris, Head of Business Improvement Services & S.151 Officer

Lynne Donovan, Head of People Services

Rhian Kyte, Head of Regeneration and Planning

Marcus Lloyd, Head of Infrastructure

Clive Campbell, Transportation Engineering Manager

Anwen Cullinane, Senior Policy Officer (Equalities and Welsh Language)

Appendices:

Appendix 1 BES 2 Briefing Document for Local Authorities

Appendix 2 BES 2 Agreement December 2020 Appendix 3 BES 2 Local Authority Legal Briefing Gadewir y dudalen hon yn wag yn fwriadol

# BUS EMERGENCY SCHEME PHASE 2 (BES 2) - BRIEFING NOTE FOR LOCAL AUTHORITIES

This summary sets out details of the proposed BES 2 arrangements. The proposals, described under the following headings, are subject to ongoing discussions between local authorities, operators, Transport for Wales and Welsh Government:

Journey to Date and Plans for BES 2	1
What does BES 2 Mean for Local Authorities?	1
Why move to BES 2?	3
What results are we trying to achieve with BES 2?	
What does BES 2 mean for operators?	5
What risks exist with the proposed approach?	
What changes from BES 1.5 to BES 2 and Beyond?	

# Journey to Date and Plans for BES 2

Since the start of the COVID 19 pandemic Welsh Government, Local Authorities, TfW and operators have worked together to make bus services available to Welsh citizens in spite of the significant reduction in passenger numbers and associated fare income. Money is still being provided to operators on an emergency basis under the terms and conditions in the BES 1.5 agreement which expires at the end of March 2021.

With the BES 2 agreement the public sector is planning to enter into longer term arrangements with operators, ideally by the end of January 2021, which will replace BES 1.5 from the point of signature.

# What does BES 2 Mean for Local Authorities?

# Actively managing recovery from the impact of COVID-19 on local bus services

The BES 2 agreement formalises Welsh Government's commitment to supporting recovery of bus services following the impact of COVID-19. BES 2 funding will be used to address the loss of farebox revenue and the additional costs associated with responding to the COVID 19 pandemic. Welsh Government will be a co-signatory to the proposed BES2 agreement with bus operators

Under the terms of the BES2 agreement, operators will be required to provide bus services that meet local needs under the direction of the Lead Authority for each region, working with and on behalf of its constituent local authorities.

The end date for the BES2 contract is 31 July 2022. This should allow enough time for revenues to recover. The contract may be terminated earlier if market conditions mean that additional Government funding is no longer required to address the impact of COVID-19.

# **Funding responsiblities**

The BES 2 agreement exists to provide a legal basis for funding the costs associated with the impact of COVID 19. These include the loss of farebox, duplication of buses to take account of social distancing or providing alternative services where operators give them up and the services are still needed. This applies to services that were commercial pre-COVID and to tendered services.

The BES2 agreement does not change local authorities' ability to determine where and how they spend the Revenue Services Grant (RSG). The RSG funding is not hypothecated and most local authorities spend an element of this grant on local bus service provision to fill gaps in the commercial network. BSSG (roughly £8m across Wales) is also used to secure the delivery of services to a specified standard.

The BES2 funding for COVID19 related costs sits alongside this local authority funding for local bus services and does not remove or amend local authority powers and responsibilities with regard to local bus services. The two funding streams serve different purposes. Local authorities will still need to prioritise and fund local bus services where they see fit.

# Specifically:

- if a local authority chooses to cease to fund a supported contract, BES 2 funding cannot be applied to backfill that loss of funding
- local authorities remain responsible for their existing contracts and may need to vary these contracts to scale back services if BES 2 funding were to cease before fare box takings return to pre-COVID levels, unless additional sources of funding are available.

# Directing the provision of services

Working with the Lead Authority in each region, local authorities will need to jointly prioritise the routes that BES 2 funding should be applied to, taking into account the work already undertaken under BES 1.5 and using these priorities for spend:

- supporting learners' journeys to school or college on registered local bus services;
- increasing frequencies where demand exceeds capacity;
- improving accessibility to jobs and services across our regions and communities;
- supporting economic recovery; and
- ensuring social inclusion,

Under the terms of the BES2 contract, subject to the Lead Authority acting reasonably within the bounds of available funding, the bus operators will be required to provide services that meet local priorities as directed by the Lead Authority.

The BES 2 arrangements include the collaborative development of regional Reference Networks by local authorities, operators, Welsh Government and TfW. The Reference Networks will reflect local, regional and national priorities and will help to guide investment in bus services for the future. BES2 ensures local authorities have an influence over the development of a coherent Reference Network which will ultimately be delivered by a mix of tendered and commercial services.

# Implications for local bus contracts

The BES 2 agreements do not supersede the existing supported contracts (e.g. section 63 contracts) that are in place between each local authority and bus operators. The BES 2 agreements sit alongside existing contracts and provide a legal basis for the additional funding that operators are receiving in respect of their supported contracts to cover the loss of farebox and additional costs incurred, for example, with respect to complying with social distancing and cleaning requirements. The BES 2 agreements also set out the basis on which operators will exit the BES arrangements and return to the original terms of contract.

The additional funding that is being paid to operators to address the impact of the COVID 19 pandemic would breach local authorities' de minimis limits for direct award contracts. Welsh Government is a signatory to the existing BES 1.5 agreement and to the proposed BES 2 agreement in order to use its powers to support continued provision of the operators' services without breaching the de minimis cap. Welsh Government powers in this regard can be exercised for a two year term and date from the start of the BES 1.5 agreement on 1 August 2020 to 31 July 2022.

BES can impact on local contract procurement. Where a local authority wishes to tender for a new or time expired supported contract the risks associated with predicting farebox revenue, during and immediately after the pandemic, will affect tender prices. In these circumstances, bidders will be required to offer a price that they will charge while BES funding is in place and alternative prices for when BES funding is no longer available, with their tenders covering both before and after the farebox has returned to pre-COVID levels.

# **Regional Working**

BES2 supports the move to improve regional co-ordination and oversight of delivery of local bus services. Under BES 1.5, the funding was distributed to the Lead Authority in each region. Each operator signed one agreement with the Lead Authority in each region where it operates, with Welsh Government and Transport for Wales as co-signatories. The Lead Authority is then responsible for distributing the BES funding to the operators in its region. It is proposed that this model is retained for the BES 2 agreement. The responsibilities of each party will be clearly set out in the grant letter to the Lead Authority and in the BES 2 agreement, and measures are being taken to minimise the risk to the Lead Authority relating to funding and termination of the BES2 agreement.

# Why move to BES 2?

The benefit for operators is that they will be able to make a profit under the terms of BES 2. No profit has been allowed in the emergency arrangements up to now.

The benefit for the public sector is that we can jointly better manage the recovery of bus services. The alternative is that, as recovery begins, operators will shrink their networks to the routes and services that are commercially viable for them leaving government to support an even larger subsidised network. The BES 2 arrangements are seeking to ensure that operators are incentivised to support the recovery of the whole network and not just a limited number of commercial routes.

The public sector is taking farebox risk under BES 2 and, as farebox levels rise, this revenue will augment the funding available to work with operators to support the recovery of services. This will benefit us all in the long term by building passenger confidence in a reliable and comprehensive public transport network.

Although recovery from the impact of the COVID 19 on patronage is likely to be slow, we do not expect operators to stay within the BES 2 arrangements forever. As passenger confidence returns and farebox recovers, we expect operators to exit the BES 2 arrangements and work with us under partnership agreements. The partnership agreements will be based on agreed core set of principles and behaviours that will be developed with operators as part of the BES 2 arrangements.

# What results are we trying to achieve with BES 2?

BES 2 provides a mechanism for managing the recovery and reshaping of bus services to respond to the impact of the COVID 19 pandemic. Specifically:

- Address areas of high demand where social distancing has reduced available capacity
- Ensure that communities are not cut off due to low fare box revenues.
- Offer new options for meeting demand such as demand responsive transport which may be more cost effective as patterns of travel change.
- Offer better value for money for passengers by working with operators to rationalise their fare structures and develop multi operator ticketing, to the extent permitted by competition law.
- Build a better working relationship with operators to develop a robust and viable network of services for the future.
- Gain a better understanding of the costs of delivering bus services in Wales to inform future policy and funding decisions
- Reduce pollution by introducing measures to attract people out of their cars and onto public transport and by working with the industry to upgrade their fleet.

# What does BES 2 mean for operators?

Where an operator signs up to the BES arrangements (whether BES 1, 1.5 or BES 2), all the services that the operator runs – whether they are supported or formerly commercial – are included in the contract.

Each operator is expected to continue to operate routes that are largely similar to those which they operated pre-COVID, amended as necessary to respond to the crisis. This helps to maintain stability in the short term and provides a framework for decision making e.g. if an operator chooses not to run services that they used to run before COVID a decision can be made to let a tender for those services if they are still required.

Funding for the regional BES contracts will be a mix of existing sources and additional funding from Welsh Government, with operators being funded to cover all their allowable costs across all their services less their earnings from the fare box, concessionary fares, BSSG and YPT.

# What risks exist with the proposed approach?

Operators choose not to sign the BES 2 agreements and instead shrink their networks to the minimum required and/or reduce the quality of their services to make a commercial return. Mitigation – working with operators to address their concerns and ensure that all parties see this as a beneficial arrangement.

The BES 2 arrangements breach competition, state aid or procurement law and are rendered invalid. *Mitigation – working with lawyers to ensure that the terms are compliant with the law.* 

Operators challenge the local authority's ability to let new contracts on routes where the operator has registered a commercial service. *Mitigation* – the standards that will be specified as part of BES2 provide an objective way to defend the local authority's right to let a supported contract where the service offered by the operator does not meet the specified standard. Legal advice and guidance will be provided to local authorities to support this statement.

Additional funding from Welsh Government beyond the end of March 2021 is yet to be confirmed. Mitigation – WG have committed additional funding from September 2020 to support local bus services and officials are working to secure further funding to support these key services beyond the 2020/21 budget horizon.

Funding operators in this way is not cost effective and/or operators are not incentivised to be efficient. *Mitigation* – use the data from operators to assess the cost effectiveness of the spend and shape contract terms to incentivise efficiency.

# What changes from BES 1.5 to BES 2 and Beyond?

Activity	BES 1.5	BES 2	Beyond BES 2 - Partnership
Services			
Routes and	Operators offer routes of their choice together	All services (supported and	Services to return to either being
frequencies	with ramp up services agreed with the Lead	formerly commercial) to be	commercially run by operators or
operated	Authority following discussion with local	formally specified by the Lead	under supported contracts
	authorities.	Authority, working with and on	subject to the Reference
		behalf their constituent local	Network commitments below.
		authorities.	
Reference Network	Not defined.	Parties to develop a target	All parties to work together to
		Reference Network, including	deliver target Reference Network
		routes and service frequencies,	where financially viable
		that reflects long term local,	Government to use target
		regional and national ambitions.	Reference Network to prioritise
			capital investment.
Data provision	Operators providing financial and operational	No change	No change to operational data
	data to support passengers, payment and		requirements. Reduced financial
	delivery		data requirements for
			commercial services.
Finance			
Funding principles	Additional BES funding (over and above historic	Any additional BES funding (over	No additional BES funding.
	BSSG, MCF and YPT) was distributed to each	and above historic BSSG, MCF	Funding will be required to
	Lead Authority as a WG grant.	and YPT) to be distributed to	support investment, e.g. in
		each Lead Authority as a WG	infrastructure, to meet
		grant.	partnership obligations.
Payments and	BES funding supports the cost of all services –	One change from BES 1.5 - 2%	Operators earn margin from
Reconciliation	both formerly commercial and tendered – less	margin offered. Subject to	commercial services and through
	farebox and other revenue.	ongoing review.	tendered services.
	0% margin.		

\$xaesjxg5.docx Page 6 of 7

Activity	BES 1.5	BES 2	Beyond BES 2 - Partnership
Contract			
Signatories	Contracts signed by the operator, the Lead Authority in each region, Welsh Government and TfW.	Same as BES 1.5.	Same as BES 1.5.
Term	Terminate on signature of BES 2 agreement or end March 2021	Contract to be terminated if additional BES funding is not available or upon exit to BES 3 or, at the latest, by 31 July 2022.	Term for partnerships to be agreed.
Existing supported contracts	Operators receive a fixed percentage of original contract price plus BES top up funding via cost reconciliation	Contracts varied as required to reflect actual delivery and receipt or BES payments or terminated if no longer required.	All local contracts return to operating under original terms.
Letting new supported contracts	No action taken	Guidance provided to ensure all bidders are given consistent information about available BES funding and that tenders are structured to manage current farebox risk.	BES no longer a factor in letting new supported contracts
Former commercial services	Contracted as part of the BES 1.5 arrangements using Welsh Government powers.	Same as BES 1.5	Either become commercial or supported services or are no longer required.
Commercial services	Assumption that receipt of BES funding means that the operator's services are not commercial.	Services can start to become commercial under BES 2 but farebox and other revenue continues to be included in overall reconciliation under BES 2.	Commercial services to earn BSSG and MCF in accordance with prevailing regime but no BES payments. Commercial services to meet target Service Standards subject to viability.

\$xaesjxg5.docx Page 7 of 7

Gadewir y dudalen hon yn wag yn fwriadol

**DATED** 2020

# (1) WELSH MINISTERS

- and -

# (2) TRANSPORT FOR WALES

- and -

# (3) [LEAD REGIONAL TRANSPORT AUTHORITY]

- and -

(4) [*OPERATOR*]

# **AGREEMENT**

relating to
Bus Emergency Scheme 2 in respect of the areas of the following [insert all Local Authorities in the Region]

# CONTENTS

1.	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION	2
2.	SCOPE OF AGREEMENT	9
3.	TERM	10
4.	WELSH GOVERNMENT REQUIREMENTS	11
5.	PARTNERSHIP	11
6.	SERVICE SPECIFICATION	12
7.	DATA PROVISION	13
8.	REFERENCE NETWORK	15
9.	PAYMENTS AND RECONCILIATION PROCESSES	16
10.	TRANSITION TO BES 3	17
11.	TERMINATION	17
12.	EXISTING SUPPORTED SERVICES: GROSS COST	19
13.	EXISTING SUPPORTED SERVICES: NET COST	20
14.	REVERTING TO ORIGINAL CONTRACT TERMS FOR EXISTING SUPPORTED SERVICES	22
15.	SUPPORTED SERVICES CONTRACTS FOR FORMER COMMERCIAL SERVICES	22
16.	COMMERCIAL SERVICES	22
17.	SERVICES TENDERED AFTER THE DATE OF THIS AGREEMENT	23
18.	SURVIVAL	24
19.	FUNDING AND CONSTRAINTS	24
20.	INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS	25
21.	CONFIDENTIALITY	25
22.	DATA PROTECTION	26
23.	FREEDOM OF INFORMATION	27
24.	COMPETITION AND PROCUREMENT LAW	28
25.	DISPUTE RESOLUTION	29
26.	CHANGE PROCEDURE	29
27.	LIMITATION OF LIABILITY	30
28.	ASSIGNMENT	30
29.	AMENDMENT	30
30.	WAIVER	31
31.	NOTICES	31
32.	SEVERABILITY	32
33.	THIRD PARTY RIGHTS	32
34.	ENTIRE AGREEMENT	32

35.	COUNTERPARTS	33
36.	GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION	33
SCHI	EDULE 1: WELSH GOVERNMENT REQUIREMENTS	35
SCHI	EDULE 2: PARTNERSHIP THEMES	38
	Section 1: FORM OF UMBRELLA PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT	39
SCHI	EDULE 3: COMPENSATION, PAYMENT AND RECONCILIATION	40
	Part 1: General and information provision	40
	Part 2: Payment	40
	Part 3: Reconciliation	41
	Part 4: Compensation	43
	Section 1: INFORMATION TO BE PROVIDED BY THE OPERATOR	45
	Section 2: INADMISSABLE COSTS	47
SCHI	EDULE 4: DATA REQUIREMENTS	50
	Part 1: Financial Data Requirements	50
	Part 2: Operational Data Requirements	51
	Part 3: Permitted Use	53
	Part 4: Public Sector Data Access and Confidentiality	54
SCHI	EDULE 5: FUNDING REVIEW	55
SCHI	EDULE 6: FORM OF SERVICE SPECIFICATION	56
SCIII	EDITIE 7. TEMDI ATE DECISTED OF VADIATIONS	57

# **BETWEEN:**

- (1) WELSH MINISTERS ("Welsh Government");
- (2) **TRANSPORT FOR WALES** of 5<sup>th</sup> Floor, South Gate House, Wood Street, Cardiff, Wales, CF10 1EW ("**TfW**");
- (3) [LEAD REGIONAL TRANSPORT AUTHORITY] of [address] acting for and on behalf of [List names of Constituent Local Authorities] ("Lead Authority"); and
- (4) [OPERATOR] of [address] registered in England and Wales with company number [number] ("Operator"),

(together the "Parties").

### **BACKGROUND:**

- A Welsh Government has been taking action to help bus operators in Wales, including the Operator, get through the inevitable uncertainty of the COVID-19 affected operating conditions, and that such action has enabled the Operator to continue provision of services which could not have been provided by the Operator without this financial support since March 2020. The Operator further acknowledges that the provision of this support has enabled the Operator to retain customers and a network of services which may otherwise have been lost or reduced significantly, and that this will support the Operator's business in recovering following relaxation of rules on social distancing and other factors which affect bus travel at the date of this Agreement.
- B Funding has been provided by the Welsh Government to bus operators in Wales pursuant to the Bus Hardship Funding letter dated 2 April 2020, the Bus Emergency Scheme 1 letter ("BES 1") and Bus Emergency Scheme 1.5 letter ("BES 1.5") which provided money to bus operators (including the Operator) through the Lead Authority on behalf of its Constituent Local Authorities. Those letters set out conditions to the Operator receiving such funding (together the "Previous BES Funding Arrangements").
- In continuing to provide Bus Emergency Scheme funding, Welsh Government wish to move to a lasting partnership between bus operators and the public sector. Working together will enable a fundamental reshaping of Wales' local bus services, through a new approach to managing services, sharing data and information and establishing standards for routes, services, fares and tickets to meet the needs of passengers in a world affected by COVID-19, climate change, new transport choices and changes to working patterns.
- D It is intended that funding provided under this new BES 2 agreement ("Agreement") will ensure that support provided to bus operators is more directly aligned with the provision of bus services that meet with the aim of supporting the management and interaction across transport modes including smart ticketing, unified routing, integrated timetabling and will do this both through specifying public service obligations in respect of the services provided by the operators (including both supported and formerly commercial services) and agreeing a framework for long term partnership which will continue to cover both supported and commercial bus services into the future.
- E Welsh Government and Transport for Wales have agreed to: (i) consult with bus operators before making policy changes which affect or are impacted by local bus services and give full

consideration to the views expressed, consistent with their duties under the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015; (ii) ensure funding arrangements are clear, communicated and executed in a timely fashion; (iii) recognise and take account, wherever possible. in designing policy for bus regulation of the real costs of operating services, bus provision and employee matters; and (iv) ensure requests for information to bus operators are targeted, minimise unnecessary burdens on operators and involve no more work than is required to achieve the relevant purposes.

- This Agreement is intended to provide a step in ensuring that services and funding are aligned, whilst providing a framework for development of future partnership working between the public sector and bus operators, which can be built upon over the coming years, including to secure co-production in the design and delivery of bus transport services. In particular: (i) Welsh Government and TfW shall engage fully and openly with bus operators in the development of the National Transport Delivery Plan, including policies for the delivery of zero carbon bus fleets and for the development of interventions to improve bus journey times through tackling congestion; and (ii) the Constituent Local Authorities shall take action to enhance highways infrastructure, bus facilities and service information, subject to the availability of funding.
- G The Parties acknowledge that the contribution of the Welsh Government, TfW and local government to delivering more reliable and predictable services through traffic and congestion reduction and the introduction and improvement of bus priority is crucial to the successful delivery of bus services.
- As a result this Agreement includes specific requirements in respect of the continued funding and provision of services including specifying the terms of an umbrella partnership arrangement between the Parties, other bus operators and the Lead Authority (on behalf of Constituent Local Authorities in the Region and other Local Authorities affected by the partnership) to support Welsh Government's wider objectives.
- I It is acknowledged that this Agreement is not intended to amend the basis of payments of BSSG and Concessionary Travel Scheme which shall continue to be paid in accordance with their terms subject to, any future reform of such payments with Welsh Government may undertake.

## IT IS AGREED:

### 1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

In this Agreement:

1.1 Unless the context otherwise requires, the following expressions shall have the meanings set out below:

"ADR Notice" has the meaning given to it in clause 25.2;

"Agreement" has the meaning given to it in Recital D;

"Alternate Lead means Flintshire, Monmouthshire, Swansea, Ceredigion, Authority" Powys which has been appointed to assist with disputes in

accordance with clause 6.7;

"BES 1" has the meaning given to it in Recital B;

"BES 1.5" has the meaning given to it in Recital B;

"BES 2 Funding" means funding provided by the Welsh Government to the

operators in Wales pursuant to the terms of this Agreement;

"BES Funding Period" means the period of the BES Previous Funding and the BES 2

Funding:

means funding provided by the Welsh Government to "BES Previous Funding" operators in Wales pursuant to the Previous BES Funding

Arrangements;

"BSSG" means Bus Services Support Grant awarded to a Lead Authority by Welsh Government to support and maintain the

core strategic bus network, improve connectivity and quality, provide certain bus and other local transport services, and

develop close and effective partnership working;

means any new event or circumstances (or change to event or "Change in Covid-19 **Impact Event**" circumstances) which occurs following the Effective Date

which arise as a direct result of the COVID-19 Virus and which adversely impacts the Operator's ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement including but not limited to the introduction of lockdown measures, travel restrictions or

amended social distancing measures in the United Kingdom;

"CMA" means the Competition and Markets Authority of Victoria House, Southampton Row, London WC1B 4AD;

"Commercially Sensitive" means in relation to a Disclosing Party that the disclosure of

such information is either a trade secret or if disclosed would prejudice the commercial interests of that Party, and shall include any Operator Information identified as Commercially

Sensitive in Part 4 of Schedule 4:

"Commercial Service" means a Local Service which a bus operator provides on a commercial basis and not pursuant to any Existing Supported

Services Contract or New Supported Services Contract;

"Confidential means, in relation to a Disclosing Party:

> information of whatever nature concerning the (a) business, assets, liabilities, dealings, transactions, policies or affairs of the Disclosing Party including all trade secrets, financial, marketing and technical information, ideas, concepts, technology, processes, knowledge and know-how, together with all details of a Disclosing Party's, customers, suppliers, prices, discounts, margins, information relating to research and development, current trading performance and future policy or business strategy and all other

information of a like nature; and

# Information"

(b) any information which is expressly indicated to be confidential or commercially sensitive or which, due to the nature and circumstances of its disclosure or its content might reasonably be considered to be confidential (whether or not marked as such),

in each case in whatever form or medium (including written, electronic, visual and oral) such information is recorded or kept and whether or not created for the purpose of entering into this Agreement or otherwise, and shall include, for the avoidance of doubt, any Operator Data identified as Confidential Information in Part 4 of Schedule 4:

# "Constituent Local Authorities"

means a group of local authorities in Wales who are working together and are represented by the Lead Authority (and "Constituent Local Authority" shall be interpreted accordingly);

#### "COVID-19"

means the virus identified and named "COVID-19 virus" by the World Health Organisation which was characterised as a pandemic by the Word Health Organisation on 11 March 2020;

### "Data Protection Laws"

means the EU General Data Protection Regulation 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council ("GDPR") and the Data Protection Act 2018, together with the Privacy and Electronic Communication Regulations 2003 and all codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner;

# "Defaulting Party"

means a Party who commits a material breach of its obligations under this Agreement;

# "de minimis contracts"

means Local Services contracts entered into pursuant to section 63 of the Transport Act 1985 which have been procured on a direct award basis to secure the provision of such public transport services as are considered appropriate to meet any public transport requirements which would not otherwise be met, pursuant to the exceptions allowed under section 91 Transport Act 1985 by the Service Subsidy Agreements (Tendering) Regulations 1985 as amended;

# "Disclosing Party"

means a Party that discloses Confidential Information to one or more Receiving Parties under this Agreement;

"Dispute"

means a dispute or difference arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or any such matter which a Party deems (acting reasonably) to constitute a dispute;

"Economic Contract"

has the meaning given to it in the Welsh Government "Prosperity for All - Economic Action Plan";

"Effective Date"

means the date of this Agreement;

"EIR"

means the Environmental Information Regulations 2004;

"Existing Supported Services"

means any Local Services operated pursuant to the terms of an Existing Supported Services Contract;

"Existing Supported Services Contracts" means contracts for the provision of Local Services in Wales by the Operator that were entered into before the Effective Date pursuant to:

- a) terms let by or on behalf of the Welsh Government pursuant to section 7 of the Transport (Wales) Act 2000;
- b) contract terms let by one or more local transport authority pursuant to section 63 of the Transport Act 1985 (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any de minimis contracts); or
- any other contract let by one or more local transport authorities in accordance with sections 89 – 92 of the Transport Act 1985;

"FOIA"

means the Freedom of Information Act 2000;

"Force Majeure Event"

means any event or occurrence (including fire, flood, violent storm, pestilence, explosion, malicious damage, act of terrorism, epidemic, pandemic, any industrial action by the workforce of an affected Party or by the workforce of a critical or key supplier, armed conflict, acts of terrorism, nuclear, biological or chemical warfare, or any other disaster, natural or man-made) which:

- a) without prejudice to the operation of clause 11.6, the affected Party could not reasonably have provided against before entering into this Agreement;
- b) materially adversely affects the ability of a Party to perform its obligations (in whole or in part) under this Agreement;
- c) which is outside the reasonable control of an affected Party;
- having arisen, could not reasonably be avoided or overcome by the affected Party;
- e) occurs in the United Kingdom; and
- f) is not attributable to any act or failure to take reasonable preventative action by an affected Party;

"Former Commercial Services"

has the meaning given to it in clause 15.1;

"Funding Review(s)"

means the review carried out in accordance with Schedule 5;

"Good and Efficient Operator"

**Efficient** has the meaning given to it in Section 1 to Schedule 3;

"Gross Cost Contract"

means a contract whereby the procuring authority retains the right to receipt of passenger revenue and therefore carries the financial risk in respect of the level of passenger revenue received in respect of services provided under such contract;

"Intellectual Property Rights"

means patents, rights to inventions, copyright and related rights, trademarks and service marks, business names and domain names, rights in get-up and trade dress, goodwill and the right to sue for passing off or unfair competition, rights in designs, rights in computer software, database rights, rights to use, and protect the confidentiality of, confidential information (including know-how and trade secrets) and all other intellectual property rights, in each case whether registered or unregistered and including all applications and rights to apply for and be granted, renewals or extensions of, and rights to claim priority from, such rights and all similar or equivalent rights or forms of protection which subsist or will subsist now or in the future in any part of the world;

"Lead Authority"

means a local authority in Wales acting as the Lead Regional Transport Authority for one or more of its Constituent Local Authorities:

"Legislation"

means any Act of Parliament or subordinate legislation within the meaning of Section 21(1) of the Interpretation Act 1978, any Welsh law within the meaning given to it in section 1(3) of the Legislation (Wales) Act 2019, any exercise of the Royal Prerogative, and any enforceable EU right within the meaning of Section 2 of the European Communities Act 1972 (as amended), in each case in the United Kingdom;

"Local Service"

has the meaning given to it in the section 2 of the Transport Act 1985 and for the avoidance of doubt, this shall not include: (i) services materially supported by a private sector party; or (ii) rail replacement services;

"Net Cost Contract"

means a contract whereby the operator retains all passenger revenue and takes the risk in respect of the level of passenger revenue received in respect of services provided under such contract;

"New Supported Services"

means any Local Service operated pursuant to the terms of a New Supported Services Contract;

"New Supported Services Contract"

means contracts for the provision of Local Services in Wales by the Operator that were entered into after the Effective Date pursuant to:

- a) terms let by or on behalf of the Welsh Government pursuant to section 7 of the Transport (Wales) Act 2000;
- b) contract terms let by one or more local transport authority pursuant to section 63 of the Transport Act 1985 (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any de minimis contracts); or
- c) any other contract let by one or more local transport authorities in accordance with sections 89 92 of the Transport Act 1985;

# "New Supported Services Contract Tendering Assumptions"

has the meaning given to it in clause 17.3;

"Operator Data"

means Operator data required to be provided under this Agreement which are confidential or commercially sensitive to the Operator as identified in Part 4 of Schedule 4;

"Operator Companies" means the Operator and any subsidiary, holding company or subsidiary of any holding company of the Operator

and "Operator" shall be construed accordingly;

"Part 2 Competition Test"

Group

means the test for certain agreements, decisions and practices as set out in Schedule 10, Part 2 to the Transport Act 2000 as

modified;

"Permitted Use"

means the use of data for any purpose specified in Part 3 of

Schedule 4;

"Previous BES Funding Arrangements"

has the meaning given to is in Recital B;

"Priorities"

has the meaning given to it in clause 6.2;

"Procurement Programme"

has the meaning given to it in clause 17.2;

"Public Sector Party"

has the meaning given to it in clause 23.1;

"Quality Partnership Schemes" or "QPS"

means a quality partnership scheme as specified in section

114(1) Transport Act 2000;

"Receiving Party"

means a Party which receives Confidential Information from a

Disclosing Party;

"Reconciliation Payment"

has the meaning given to it in clause 9.5;

"Reference Network"

means:

- a) from the date of this Agreement a reference bus network for the Region which reflects the Local Services registered by bus operators on [date]; and
- b) once developed in accordance with the terms of clause 8 and the Umbrella Partnership Agreement the developed reference network for [the Region] as it may be varied from time to time in accordance with the terms of the Umbrella Partnership Agreement or any other partnership arrangements developed in accordance with its terms;

"Region"

means the geographical area for which the Lead Authority and its Constituent Local Authorities are responsible;

"Register of Variations"

means a register for each Region, specific to the Operator, detailing each service contract, the agreed variation to the specific service, which has been reviewed and signed by the relevant Constituent Local Authority, the form appended at Schedule 7:

"Regulation 1370/2007"

means Regulation (EC) No 1370/2007 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 October 2007 on public passenger transport services by rail and by road as amended, including, but not limited to, by the Regulation (EC) No 1370/2007 (Public Service Obligations in Transport) (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2020;

"Requests for Information"

shall have the meaning set out in the FOIA or any apparent request for information under the FOIA;

"Services"

has the meaning given to it in clause 2.1;

"Service Payment"

has the meaning given to it in clause 9.1;

"Service Specification"

has the meaning given to it in clause 6.1;

"Service Standards"

means the service standards to which the Operator agrees to provide Local Services as determined in accordance with clause 8.6, including but not limited to, compliance with the requirements of Schedule 1;

"State Aid and **Procurement Constraints"**  has the meaning given to it in clause 19.2;

"Subsidised Network"

has the meaning given to it in clause 8.3;

"Term"

has the meaning given to it in clause 3.1;

"Umbrella Partnership

Agreement"

means the framework voluntary partnership agreement agreed in accordance with clause 5;

"VPA" means a voluntary partnership agreement as described in

section 46 of the Local Transport Act 2008, amending section

153(2) of the Transport Act 2000;

"Wales Transport

Strategy"

means the draft strategy for the future of transport in Wales, setting out Welsh Government's ambitions for the next 20 years and their priorities for the next 5 years in the form of the consultation document published here:

https://gov.wales/llwybr-newydd;

"Welsh Bus Open Data

Agreement"

means the agreement to be entered into between (1) TfW and (2) the Operator in relation to the Operator providing certain data to TfW which will enable TfW to build a consistent data set for all services in Wales to improve services for passengers;

and

"Working Days" means any day of the week other than a Saturday, Sunday or

Bank Holiday.

- 1.2 the Schedule(s) form part of this Agreement and will have the same force and effect as if set out in the body of this Agreement and any reference to this Agreement shall include the Schedule(s):
- 1.3 references to clauses or paragraphs appearing in the main body of this Agreement are, except where expressly stated to the contrary, references to clauses and paragraphs of this Agreement;
- 1.4 references to any part or paragraph appearing within a Schedule are, except where expressly stated to the contrary, references to such part or paragraph of that Schedule;
- 1.5 references to this Agreement are references to this Agreement as varied, assigned and/or novated in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement from time to time;
- 1.6 references to any other agreement or document are to such agreement or document as varied, assigned or novated from time to time; and
- 1.7 any reference to any Legislation will include any subordinate legislation made under it and will be construed as a reference to such Legislation as modified, amended, extended, consolidated, re-enacted and/or replaced and in force from time to time.

### 2. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

- 2.1 This Agreement shall apply in respect of all Local Services provided by the Operator in the Region, including:
  - 2.1.1 Existing Supported Services; and
  - 2.1.2 Former Commercial Services;
  - 2.1.3 Commercial Services; and
  - 2.1.4 New Supported Services,

(together the "Services").

- 2.2 Where and to the extent any Existing Supported Services are provided by the Operator pursuant to an Existing Supported Services Contract which is a Gross Cost Contract, clause 12 shall apply.
- 2.3 Where and to the extent any Existing Supported Services are provided by the Operator pursuant to an Existing Supported Services Contract which is a Net Cost Contract, clause 13 shall apply.
- 2.4 Where and to the extent any Local Service provided by the Operator is a Former Commercial Service the provisions of clause 15 shall apply in respect of Former Commercial Services.
- 2.5 Where and to the extent any Local Service provided by the Operator is a Commercial Service, clause 16 shall apply to the Operator in respect of the provision of those services.
- 2.6 Where and to the extent any Local Service provided by the Operator is provided pursuant to a New Supported Services Contract let by a Lead Authority or one of its Constituent Local Authorities after the date of this Agreement the provisions of clause 17 shall apply.
- 2.7 Where any provision of this Agreement is specified as being carried out by one Public Sector Party pursuant to this Agreement, the Public Sector Parties may agree that a representative of another Public Sector shall be able to exercise such rights or may be required to carry out such function or obligation, provided that prior to such exercise, the Public Sector Parties shall jointly notify the Operator of such change of responsibility, and the party originally subject to such obligation shall notify the Operator of the basis upon which the new Public Sector Party is entitled to exercise the relevant powers. To the extent that this clause relates to the discharge of a statutory duty, the performance of such duty shall not be carried out by another Public Sector Party pursuant to this clause 2.7, save to the extent expressly agreed by such Public Sector Parties or in the event where TfW is performing such duties on behalf on the Welsh Government.
- 2.8 It is acknowledged that the Operator and Operator Group Companies may choose to change the way that they provide Local Services. Notwithstanding this, it is acknowledged by the Operator that this Agreement is entered into in respect of all Local Services provided by the Operator in the Region, and the Operator shall procure that, where there is any change in the operation of such services, that any alternative Operator Group Company providing such Local Services shall enter into an agreement on equivalent terms with the Public Sector Parties, and where and to the extent that they do not the Operator shall indemnify the Public Sector Parties against all costs, losses, expenses and claims arising from the Local Services (including Commercial Services) being provided by an Operator Group Company not subject to the provisions of this Agreement or an agreement on equivalent terms.

## 3. TERM

- 3.1 This Agreement shall commence on the Effective Date and shall continue in force until the earlier of:
  - 3.1.1 the date agreed as the Expiry Date of this Agreement where this has been specified pursuant to the terms of any Umbrella Partnership Agreement, agreed between the parties; or
  - 3.1.2 31 July 2022 (being the date falling two (2) years after the start date of BES 1.5), unless terminated earlier in accordance with the terms of this Agreement ("**Term**").

## 4. WELSH GOVERNMENT REQUIREMENTS

- 4.1 As a condition of receipt of BES 2 Funding, the Operator shall comply with Welsh Government's minimum funding requirements as specified in Schedule 1.
- 4.2 Where the Operator is in material breach of any condition contained in Schedule 1 and the Operator fails to remedy such material breach (such remedy to include taking all reasonable steps to ensure that such breach is not repeated) within ten (10) days of notification (or such other period of time as is reasonable given the nature of the breach and the steps required to remedy such breach), then the Operator shall pay compensation to the Lead Authority, pursuant to the process and calculated in accordance with Schedule 3.
- 4.3 The Operator shall maintain adequate insurances to cover against the risks which may be expected to arise in connection with any activity undertaken in the delivery of their obligations under this Agreement, including, but not limited to, insuring all property required to perform such obligations. The Operator shall provide Welsh Government with proof of such insurances promptly upon request.

#### 5. PARTNERSHIP

- 5.1 The Operator shall use reasonable endeavours to agree the terms of an Umbrella Partnership Agreement, within three (3) months from the Effective Date and in the form of the draft agreement included at Section 1 of Schedule 1 with:
  - 5.1.1 the Lead Authority (on behalf of Constituent Local Authorities in the Region and other Local Authorities affected by the partnership);
  - 5.1.2 TfW;
  - 5.1.3 Welsh Government; and
  - 5.1.4 other bus operators in the Region.
- 5.2 The Lead Authority, Welsh Government and TfW shall use reasonable endeavours to agree the terms of the Umbrella Partnership Agreement with the Operator and other bus operators in the Region.
- 5.3 The Parties acknowledge that that Umbrella Partnership Agreement shall provide a framework for development of detailed partnerships in the Region including, where appropriate, VPAs and QPS, and shall include as a minimum the following terms:
  - 5.3.1 establishment of a partnership board which shall govern the partnership, set strategy and objectives of the partnership, monitor and report on the performance of the partnership and resolve disputes;
  - 5.3.2 define the parties' obligations in respect of the continued delivery of the Wales Transport Strategy which may be in the form of plans which set out implementation dates, or processes to agree such plans, including, but not limited to those matters specified in Schedule 2;
  - 5.3.3 define obligations with respect to the Reference Network in accordance with clause 8;
  - 5.3.4 establish key performance indicators;

- 5.3.5 include processes for investment in provision of Local Services;
- 5.3.6 confirm review processes for the partnership using annual reviews and/or change procedures;
- 5.3.7 rectification process where there is a breach of the terms of the Umbrella Partnership Agreement; and
- 5.3.8 termination rights.

#### 6. SERVICE SPECIFICATION

- 6.1 From the Effective Date, the Operator shall operate its Local Services as it did under the terms of the BES 1.5 ("Service Specification").
- 6.2 The Operator shall consult and agree with the Lead Authority and each Constituent Local Authority in whose area a Local Service operates within 30 days of the Effective Date, the specification of the services (including routes, frequencies and hours of operation) that the Operator shall provide. In determining the specification of the services the Parties shall have regard to:
  - 6.2.1 supporting learners' journeys to school or college on registered local bus services;
  - 6.2.2 increasing frequencies where demand exceeds capacity;
  - 6.2.3 improving accessibility to jobs and services across our regions and communities;
  - 6.2.4 supporting economic recovery; and
  - 6.2.5 ensuring social inclusion,

(together the "Priorities"),

provided that the services shall be affordable within the BES 2 Funding allocated to the Operator in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

- 6.3 The Operator shall act in good faith to discuss and agree with the Lead Authority and the relevant Constituent Local Authorities any changes in the Local Services required at regular intervals as agreed by the Parties, to ensure that the Local Services continue to meet local needs.
- The Operator shall take all reasonable steps to respond and comply promptly with reasonable requests from the Lead Authority to amend the Local Services operated including:
  - 6.4.1 the routes used by those services;
  - 6.4.2 the hours of operation;
  - 6.4.3 the vehicles used or levels of provision; and
  - 6.4.4 the timetables of such services.
- 6.5 The agreed Service Specification will be recorded in the form appended at Schedule 6 and shall be updated with any changes, agreed from time to time and subject to being deliverable within the BES 2 Funding provided to the Operator pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.

- If, in exceptional circumstances, the Operator cannot reach agreement with the Lead Authority any Constituent Local Authority on the Local Services to be operated in accordance with clause 6.3, then the Operator shall seek to agree the reasonable level of services to be provided with the Lead Authority who shall act reasonably to determine an appropriate service requirement in the context of the BES 2 Funding available and the requirements of the Lead Authority and the relevant Constituent Local Authority, and where such agreement is reached, these service requirements shall apply.
- 6.7 Where following discussion with the Lead Authority in accordance with clause 6.5, agreement can still not be reached with the Operator then where the Lead Authority has a reasonable belief that the Operator has not engaged in good faith with any Constituent Local Authority covered by their operations, the Operator and the Lead Authority shall comply with the following process:
  - 6.7.1 the Lead Authority shall notify an Alternate Lead Authority (whose identity is to be agreed between the Operator and the Lead Authority or where they cannot agree the identity of the Lead Authority as determined by TfW) in writing, asking for input. Such notice shall provide background information on the issue and reasons why the Lead Authority believes the Operator has not engaged in good faith;
  - 6.7.2 upon receipt of such notice, the Alternate Lead Authority shall consider the information provided in the notice and shall promptly request any additional information from the Operator that may be required to consider the dispute;
  - 6.7.3 upon receipt of such additional information from the Operator, the Alternate Lead Authority shall consider all responses within [fifteen (15) Working Days]. The Alternate Lead Authority shall notify both the Operator and the Lead Authority of its decision; and
  - 6.7.4 in the event that the Alternate Lead Authority agrees that the Operator has not engaged in good faith, then the Lead Authority may suspend or reduce BES 2 Funding paid to the Operator in respect of the disputed service or services or seek compensation in accordance with Schedule 3; or
  - 6.7.5 in the event that the Alternate Lead Authority agrees that the Operator has engaged in good faith, the BES 2 Funding paid to the Operator shall continue.

## 7. DATA PROVISION

- 7.1 The Operator shall provide:
  - 7.1.1 the data specified in Part 1 of Schedule 4, in accordance with Part 3 of Schedule 3; and
  - 7.1.2 the data specified in Part 2 of Schedule 4, in accordance with Part 3 of Schedule 3.
- 7.2 The data provided pursuant to this Agreement (including, but not limited to that provided pursuant to clause 7.1) may be used by the Welsh Government, TfW, the Lead Authority and Constituent Local Authorities in the Region solely for the Permitted Uses specified in Part 3 (Permitted Uses) of Schedule 4 to the extent that each Public Sector Party is entitled to access such data as specified in Part 4 of Schedule 4.
- 7.3 Where any Public Sector Party wishes to use any data provided pursuant to this Agreement for any use which is not a Permitted Use, or to use any data which they are not entitled to access

pursuant to Part 4 of Schedule 4 they shall only do so having obtained the consent of the Operator, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld.

- 7.4 Where any data is identified as being Commercially Sensitive pursuant to Part 4 of Schedule 4 then each Public Sector Party shall ensure that, even where such data is being utilised in accordance with the Permitted Use that such data is only disclosed in accordance with clauses 21 to 23, and that where the output from the use of such data is disclosed in any manner which could be accessed by any other operator or prospective operator of Local Services which compete with the Local Services, that such data or outputs are aggregated such that no Commercially Sensitive information is published.
- 7.5 The Parties acknowledge and agree that the data provided pursuant to this clause **Error!**Reference source not found. shall not be used by any Party for:
  - 7.5.1 the purposes of monitoring and/or reporting to the Traffic Commissioner or the DVSA in respect of the Operator's service performance in respect of reliability and timekeeping for any local services operated by that Operator; or
  - 7.5.2 any purpose relating to the potential introduction of a Quality Contract Scheme pursuant to the Transport Act 2000 by any Local Authority or the introduction by any Local Authority of any similar form of franchising arrangement under subsequent legislation,

without the Operator's prior written consent, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld.

- 7.6 Where any Public Sector Party analyses Operator Data for a Permitted Use with the intention to use that analysis for policy or decision making processes which may materially affect the Operator, such Public Sector Party shall use reasonable endeavours to engage with the Operator prior to use, to allow the Operator to inform such analysis. The Operator acknowledges that compliance with this obligation may not always be practicable, and in particular that a Public Sector Party shall not be obliged to comply with this obligation to the extent that it would breach clause 7.4.
- 7.7 The Operator shall keep and maintain full and accurate records and accounts on everything to do with this Agreement throughout and for [seven (7)] years after the date of expiry or termination of this Agreement.
- 7.8 Where a Public Sector Party is required to audit any information provided by the Operator pursuant to this Agreement, including where Welsh Government has reasonable grounds to believe that any information provided is materially incorrect, then they may appoint an auditor. The Operator shall allow such appointed auditor access to their premises, upon reasonable notice, to verify all accounts and records of everything to do with this Agreement (which is relevant to the issue identified) and provide copies for the audit upon request.
- 7.9 The Operator shall provide information to the auditor and reasonable co-operation at their request.
- 7.10 Where any auditor identifies that any information provided by the Operator to any Public Sector Party is materially false or incomplete the relevant Public Sector Party shall be entitled to assess the impact of such false or incomplete information and where this has led to an under-payment to any Public Sector Party or over-payment from any Public Sector Party of the Service Payment, such Party shall be entitled to recover the difference between the amount originally calculated and the amount calculated following correction of the information found to be false

- or incomplete, and such amount shall be immediately payable by the Operator to such Public Sector Party.
- 7.11 The Operator agrees to enter into the Welsh Bus Open Data Agreement within three (3) months of signing this Agreement. In the event of a conflict between the terms of the Welsh Bus Open Data Agreement and this Agreement, the Parties agree that this Agreement shall take priority during the Term of this Agreement and upon termination or expiry of this Agreement, the Welsh Bus Open Data Agreement shall take priority.
- 7.12 The Parties acknowledge that TfW use third party suppliers to extract/receive and process data. TfW therefore agree to use reasonable endeavours to hold such third party suppliers to the same requirements as this clause 7, as the Parties to this Agreement

#### 8. REFERENCE NETWORK

- 8.1 The Parties agree that the initial Reference Network reflects the routes, frequencies and hours of operation of local bus services in Wales prior to COVID-19, specifically as at 29 February 2019 modified by:
  - 8.1.1 any key seasonal variations as demonstrated in the preceding year e.g. a summer tourist timetable; and
  - 8.1.2 any changes to services implemented by agreement with a Local Authority or the Lead Authority prior to the inception of BES 2.
- 8.2 The Parties agree that for the purposes of continued improvement in the provision of local bus services in Wales, it will be necessary to develop a revised Reference Network which sets out the target requirements for routes and services to be provided across Wales. The Reference Network shall be developed in accordance with this Agreement, including the provision of services in accordance with clauses 12 to 17 below, as well as any changes to services agreed pursuant to Schedule 1. The Parties agree that the Reference Network shall be developed in respect of each Region in line with the local and regional rankings of the Priorities and in support of a coherent Wales wide Reference Network.
- 8.3 The Parties, together with other operators in the Region, shall work together to develop a revised Reference Network by [31 March 2021]. This network will supersede the initial Reference Network and reflect Regional priorities. As part of developing the revised Reference Network, historical and current passenger demand data will be used to objectively identify the elements of the Reference Network which will require long term Government support. These elements of the Reference Network will be referred to as the "Subsidised Network".
- 8.4 The development of the Reference Network shall include:
  - 8.4.1 use of data provided by all parties with an interest in provision of bus services within the Region, including operators, Lead Authorities or one of its Constituent Local Authorities, TfW and Welsh Government;
  - 8.4.2 consideration of regional strategic Priorities for the provision of Local Services;
  - 8.4.3 examination of existing routes;
  - 8.4.4 exploration of options for new routes;
  - 8.4.5 the viability and affordability of the proposed routes; and

- 8.4.6 consideration of investment or other measures that may be required to support any revised Reference Network.
- 8.5 The Lead Authority shall manage compliance with the Reference Network in accordance with the requirements set out in Schedule 1.
- As part of the development of the Reference Network, the Operator shall use all reasonable endeavours to agree a set of Service Standards pursuant to Schedule 1 with the Lead Authority and TfW which will apply to different classifications of routes across Wales. The Operator, the Lead Authority and TfW shall use all reasonable endeavours to complete this classification by [30 June 2021].

### 9. PAYMENTS AND RECONCILIATION PROCESSES

- 9.1 The Lead Authority shall pay the Operator a service payment calculated in accordance with Part 2 of Schedule 3 ("Service Payment"), in relation to the Services provided pursuant to and in accordance with this Agreement. If the Operator disputes the amount of the Service Payment then such dispute shall be resolved in accordance with clause 25.
- 9.2 For the avoidance of doubt, the Operator shall not be entitled to recover more than once in respect of the same amount, including that the Operator shall not be entitled to recover any amount payable pursuant to the Previous BES Funding Arrangements pursuant to this Agreement.
- 9.3 In the event that the Operator is successful in obtaining any other governmental support or support from any Lead Authority or one of its Constituent Local Authorities or other such body that is offered in relation to the impact of and/or recovery from the impacts of COVID-19, this shall be taken into account in relation to the relevant Service Payment such that the Operator does not benefit from double recovery or double counting.
- 9.4 The Operator shall comply with the reconciliation process detailed in Part 3 of Schedule 3. The Parties acknowledge that Schedule 3 assesses the basis on which the Operator is paid, and includes provisions to ensure that such payments, following reconciliation, do not lead to overcompensation or illegal state aid. Notwithstanding any other remedies that the Lead Authority, TfW or Welsh Government may have pursuant to this Agreement or otherwise for provision by the Operator of false or misleading information, it shall be a material breach of this Agreement for the Operator to fail to accurately provide the information specified in Schedule 3. For the avoidance of doubt, it will be necessary to provide information in respect of all Local Services provided by the Operator, including any Commercial Services to ensure transparency of costs and revenues.
- 9.5 Where following any reconciliation process carried out pursuant to Part 3 of Schedule 3, the Lead Authority identifies that an overpayment or an underpayment has been made, the Lead Authority shall be entitled to require either clawback of such amount or pay such amount ("Reconciliation Payment"), calculated in accordance with Part 3 of Schedule 3. The Lead Authority shall provide the Operator with detailed calculations confirming the Reconciliation Payment to be returned to the Lead Authority or paid to the Operator.
- 9.6 The Parties acknowledge and agree that TfW, working with the Lead Authority, may carry out Funding Reviews on behalf of Welsh Government in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 5 and the Parties shall agree, acting reasonably, such amendments to this Agreement, as may be reasonably required to reflect the outcomes of each Funding Review.

#### 10. TRANSITION TO BES 3

- 10.1 The Parties agree and acknowledge that by no later than 1 August 2022, it is all Parties' intention that all of the Operator's Local Services which operate in Wales shall either be:
  - 10.1.1 operated as a Commercial Service; or
  - 10.1.2 operated pursuant to a New Supported Services Contract or the original terms and conditions of an Existing Supported Services Contract (including in each case any such contract which is let as a *de minimis* contract).
- Where all Local Services operated by the Operator in Wales are operated in accordance with clause 10.1 then the Parties acknowledge that:
  - 10.2.1 no further payments shall be made pursuant to this Agreement; and
  - provided that any Umbrella Partnership Agreement and any associated partnership arrangements shall not be terminated as a result of the termination of this Agreement,

any Party shall otherwise be entitled to terminate this Agreement by agreement with Welsh Government, TfW and the Lead Authority (all acting reasonably).

### 11. TERMINATION

11.1 This Agreement, or a Party's participation in this Agreement, may be terminated in accordance with the provisions of this clause 11.

## **Defaulting Party Material Breach**

In the event of a material or persistent breach of this Agreement by a Defaulting Party, the non-Defaulting Party may give four (4) weeks' written notice of their intention to terminate this Agreement, setting out in sufficient detail the acts or omission of the relevant Defaulting Party giving rise to such breach or breaches. If the Defaulting Party does not, to the reasonable satisfaction of the non-Defaulting Party, remedy the breach or breaches and the consequences of such breach within such notice period, the non-Defaulting Party may terminate this Agreement. Where, pursuant to Part 4 of Schedule 3 SFP's have been allocated for the same trigger in three (3) consecutive months this shall be deemed to be a material breach which the Operator has been unable to remedy.

## **Insolvency**

- Any non-Defaulting Party may by written notice terminate its participation in this Agreement where another Party ("**Insolvent Party"**):
  - passes a resolution for its winding up or summons a meeting to pass any such resolution (other than for the purpose of and followed by a solvent reconstruction or amalgamation);
  - has a petition for a winding-up order presented against it (other than for the purpose of and followed by a solvent reconstruction or amalgamation);

- 11.3.3 has an application made to court, or an order made, for the appointment of an administrator or any step is taken to appoint an administrator in respect of the Insolvent Party;
- has a receiver, administrative receiver, receiver and manager or similar officer appointed by any person of all or any part of the Insolvent Party's property, assets or undertaking;
- 11.3.5 makes a proposal for a voluntary arrangement as defined in Section 1 of the Insolvency Act 1986;
- enters into any other arrangement with its creditors or any of them;
- takes or suffers any other action in consequence of debt including, without limitation, giving notice to its creditors or any of them that it has suspended or is about to suspend payment; or
- has a proposal or threat to do any of the above acts or things made; or an event analogous to the aforesaid occurs in whatever jurisdiction.

## **Continuing Force Majeure**

- 11.4 No Party shall be liable to any other Party for any delay in, or failure to perform its obligations under this Agreement arising (in whole or in part) from any Force Majeure Event, provided that the affected Party shall:
  - as soon as reasonably practicable, send to the other Parties a written notice setting out the circumstances of the event and its anticipated effect; and
  - use all reasonable endeavours to minimise the effect of any such circumstances.
- 11.5 If the affected Party's ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement is materially adversely affected (in whole or in part) due to a Force Majeure Event continuing for a period of six (6) months or more, any Party may terminate the affected Party's participation in this Agreement with immediate effect by serving written notice to the other Parties, provided that no such notice shall be served until the Parties have met in good faith to discuss and seek to agree whether this Agreement should continue in modified form (agreement to such not to be unreasonably withheld).
- 11.6 Notwithstanding any other provision under this Agreement, the Parties agree that they were aware of COVID-19 and that the existence of COVID-19 in itself shall not constitute a Force Majeure event save that a Change in COVID-19 Impact Event may be deemed to be a Force Majeure Event provided it satisfies the criteria set out in sub-paragraphs (b) to (f) (exclusive) of the definition of Force Majeure.

## Termination by agreement of the Parties

- 11.7 This Agreement may be terminated in respect of all Parties or in respect of any one party at any time with immediate effect by written consent of all Parties that it be so terminated.
- 11.8 This Agreement shall be terminated in respect of any Party, subject to the agreement of the other Parties (all acting reasonably), that disposes of its business in accordance with clause 28.2.

#### BES 3

11.9 This Agreement may be terminated pursuant to clause 10.2.

### **Funding Reviews**

11.10 This Agreement may be terminated on notice provided by Welsh Government to the Operator, in accordance with paragraph 1.3.3 of Schedule 5 following a Funding Review.

### **Operator withdrawal**

11.11 This Agreement may be terminated on notice [] weeks' notice from the Operator to the other Parties, in the event where the Operator intends to withdraw from the Welsh bus market.

#### **Effect of Termination**

- 11.12 The termination of this Agreement for any reason:
  - shall be without prejudice to any rights or obligations which shall have accrued or become due prior to the date of termination;
  - shall not prejudice the rights or remedies which any Party may have in respect of any breach of the terms of this Agreement prior to the date of termination; and
  - shall not impact upon any clawback of BES 2 Funding which is to be made (including any clawback of BES 2 Funding still to be calculated) in accordance with Schedule 3.
- 11.13 In the event where the Operator intends to withdraw from the Welsh bus market and terminates this Agreement in accordance with clause 11.11, the Operator agrees to provide [] days' written notice to Welsh Government where it intends to dispose of any of the assets of its business in the Welsh market, and the Operator shall provide Welsh Government with a reasonable opportunity to purchase those assets on fair terms.

#### 12. EXISTING SUPPORTED SERVICES: GROSS COST

- 12.1 The Parties acknowledge that the Operator operates Existing Supported Services on the date of this Agreement which are contracted in whole, or in part, pursuant to Existing Supported Services Contracts.
- 12.2 Where an Existing Supported Services Contract is let as a Gross Cost Contract:
  - the Operator acknowledges that the relevant Constituent Local Authority (or Welsh Government where the Existing Supported Services Contract is let pursuant to section 7 Transport (Wales) Act 2006) remains at risk for passenger revenue, and that any payments made to the Operator in respect of such Local Services pursuant to this Agreement shall relate solely to additional costs incurred by the Operator in providing services in accordance with the terms of such Gross Cost Contract, as a result of the impact of COVID-19 (and related measures) on the operation of that Existing Supported Services;
  - the Operator (and the Lead Authority on behalf of the relevant Constituent Local Authority) agree that each Existing Supported Services Contract shall be varied to:

- 12.2.2.1 allow such additional payments to be made by the Lead Authority on behalf of the Constituent Local Authority to the Operator in accordance with the terms of this Agreement; and
- 12.2.2.2 revise the services provided in agreement with the Constituent Local Authority and the Lead Authority and align payment with the revised services.

It is acknowledged that the variation in such payments shall be limited to those which are required to deal with the impact of COVID-19, and that the modifications are not substantial within the meaning of Regulation 88 (1)(f) Utilities Contracts Regulations 2016 or Regulation 72(1)(f) Public Contract Regulations 2015, as the case may be;

- the Operator agrees that more than one amendment may be made pursuant to clause 12.2.2, during the term of this Agreement, provided that those changes shall be made solely for the purposes of reflecting required changes to local bus services to reflect the impact of COVID-19, and that such changes shall not change the economic balance of the contract in favour of the bus operator nor alter the overall nature of the Existing Supported Services Contract;
- the Operator and the Lead Authority acknowledge that the payments made pursuant to this Agreement in respect of such Gross Cost Contracts are made pursuant to a valid variation to the Existing Supported Services Contracts between the Constituent Local Authority and the Operator. The Operator agrees to execute such other documents, including to update the Register of Variations at Schedule 7, as may be required to effect such variation, and the Lead Authority undertakes to obtain any variation documents executed by the Constituent Local Authority as may be required to effect such variation; and
- on a continuing basis, the Lead Authority may carry out a further review of each Existing Supported Services Contract to assess whether any further variation is needed or determinate whether the service remains necessary to be supported in accordance with the review process under clause 6.3.

## 13. EXISTING SUPPORTED SERVICES: NET COST

- 13.1 The Parties acknowledge that the Operator operates Existing Supported Services on the date of this Agreement which are contracted in whole, or in part, pursuant to Existing Supported Services Contracts.
- 13.2 Where such Existing Supported Services Contract is a Net Cost Contract:
  - the Parties acknowledge that the Operator is at risk for passenger revenue under the terms of the Net Cost Contract with the relevant Lead Authority or one of its Constituent Local Authorities (or Welsh Government where the Existing Supported Services Contract is let pursuant to section 7 Transport (Wales) Act 2006), and that any payments made to the Operator in respect of such Local Services pursuant to this Agreement shall relate solely to:
    - 13.2.1.1 additional costs incurred by the Operator in providing services in accordance with the terms of such Net Cost Contract, as a result of the impact of COVID-19 (and related measures) on the operation of that Existing Supported Services; and

- the impact on passenger revenue beyond that which was foreseeable by the Operator and/or the Lead Authority or one of its Constituent Local Authorities at the time that such Existing Supported Services Contract was let.
- the Operator (and the Lead Authority on behalf of the relevant Constituent Local Authority) agree that each Existing Supported Services Contract shall be varied to:
  - allow such additional payments to be made by the Lead Authority on behalf of the Constituent Local Authority to the Operator in accordance with the terms of this Agreement; and
  - 13.2.2.2 revise the services provided in agreement with the Constituent Local Authority and the Lead Authority.

It is acknowledged that the variation in such payments shall be limited to those which are required to deal with the impact of COVID-19, and that the modifications in respect of any changes to service provision are not substantial within the meaning of Regulation 88 (1)(f) Utilities Contracts Regulations 2016 or Regulation 72(1)(f) Public Contract Regulations 2015, as the case may be, and that the payments in respect of loss of passenger revenue are made due to the immediate and continuing risk of disruption of passenger services as a result of the loss of that passenger revenue,

- the Operator agrees that more than one amendment may be made pursuant to clause 13.2.2.2, during the term of this Agreement, provided that those changes shall be made solely for the purposes of reflecting required changes to local bus services to reflect the impact of COVID-19, and that such changes shall not change the economic balance of the contract in favour of the operator nor alter the overall nature of the Existing Supported Services Contract;
- the Operator agrees that, where payments made relate to the impact of COVID-19 on passenger numbers, the extent to which those payments relate to costs which would have been funded from passenger revenue, save for the effect of COVID-19, that the Lead Authority shall be entitled to limit the payments made in respect of such costs for the period that the risk associated with passenger revenue loss is materially greater than that which was reasonably foreseeable at the date of the relevant agreement;
- payments made by the Lead Authority to the Operator pursuant to this Agreement in respect of Existing Supported Services pursuant to a Net Cost Contract shall be only made for the period, and to the extent that, the provision of services under the relevant Net Cost Contract are affected by COVID-19;
- the Operator and the Lead Authority acknowledge that the payments made pursuant to this Agreement in respect of such Net Cost Contracts are made pursuant to a valid variation to the Supported Services Existing Contract between the relevant Constituent Local Authority and the Operator; and
- on a continuing basis, the Lead Authority may carry out a further review of each Existing Supported Services Contract to assess whether any further variation is needed or determinate whether the service remains necessary to be supported in accordance with the review process under clause 6.2.

# 14. REVERTING TO ORIGINAL CONTRACT TERMS FOR EXISTING SUPPORTED SERVICES

- 14.1 The Parties acknowledge that any Existing Supported Services Contract varied in accordance with clause 12 and 13, shall revert to the terms specified immediately prior to such variation (subject to any other variation to such contract agreed by the Parties to that contract) when the following criteria are achieved:
  - 14.1.1 the revenue in respect of that service returning to pre-COVID levels;
  - the service operating to a specification materially the same as that pre-COVID, subject to any other variation of such contract; and
  - 14.1.3 the Operator electing to return to the terms of the original Existing Supported Services Contract,

and the Operator acknowledges that in such circumstances they shall cease to receive BES 2 Funding in accordance with clause 10.

#### 15. SUPPORTED SERVICES CONTRACTS FOR FORMER COMMERCIAL SERVICES

- 15.1 The Parties acknowledge that the Operator has historically operated Commercial Services, but due to the effects of COVID-19, those Commercial Services were no longer commercially viable and support for the continuation of the services was required from Welsh Government. Such support was received through BES Funding provided pursuant to the Previous BES Funding Arrangements. The Parties further acknowledge that the Previous BES Funding Arrangements were implemented on the basis of payments being made under the following powers:
  - use of grant aid under section 154 Transport Act 2000; or
  - payments made pursuant to section 7 of the Transport (Wales) Act 2006,

## ("Former Commercial Services").

- 15.2 The Operator acknowledges that in the absence of Service Payments made pursuant to this Agreement the Operator would not be able to continue to operate the relevant Former Commercial Service or would not be able to operate the Former Commercial Services to the Service Standards.
- 15.3 The Lead Authority acknowledges that it would not have funded such Former Commercial Services to the Service Standards unless provided with financial support by Welsh Government.
- 15.4 The Lead Authority agrees to support the Former Commercial Services pursuant to the terms of this Agreement through the payment of Service Payments in accordance with Schedule 3, provided that the Operator in operating the Former Commercial Services, shall at all times comply with the prevailing Service Specification.

## 16. COMMERCIAL SERVICES

16.1 Where the Operator registers a Commercial Service which does not comply with the applicable Service Standards, then save where the specification of such Commercial Service has been agreed in accordance with clause 16.2.2, the Operator acknowledges and agrees that Welsh Government or any Local Authority in the area in which such service is operated may determine

that notwithstanding the operation of the Commercial Service, that the service in question is not being provided to the applicable Service Standard required, in accordance with section 7(4) Transport (Wales) Act 2006 or section 63(5) Transport Act 1985 and that Welsh Government or the relevant Local Authority may determine that a service that meets the applicable Service Standard may be let in accordance with clause 17.

- 16.2 Where the Operator registers a Commercial Service which will operate:
  - in accordance with the applicable Service Standards; or
  - 16.2.2 in accordance with a variation to the Service Standards as agreed by the Operator, Lead Authority and TfW on the grounds that, for example, the specified standard for the hours of operation or frequency of the service are not financially viable or required,

then the Parties acknowledge that such service shall be operated as a Commercial Service for the purposes of this Agreement, but shall or the avoidance of doubt, remain subject to the terms of this Agreement, the Umbrella Partnership Agreement and any future partnership agreement developed pursuant to the terms of the Umbrella Partnership Agreement.

#### 17. SERVICES TENDERED AFTER THE DATE OF THIS AGREEMENT

- 17.1 The Parties agree that the Lead Authority or one of its Constituent Local Authorities or Welsh Government may let New Supported Services Contracts including where:
  - 17.1.1 an Existing Supported Service Contract expires or terminates;
  - 17.1.2 the Operator chooses to cease operation of a Former Commercial Service; or
  - 17.1.3 a new route is identified as part of the Reference Network which is not operated as a Commercial Service or any Commercial Service does not comply with clause 16.2,

in each case where the relevant Local Authority or Welsh Government determine that the provision of such service is appropriate for meeting public transport requirements in the relevant area.

- 17.2 The Operator acknowledges that, no later than 1 August 2021, the Lead Authority shall set out a programme to tender key services that are otherwise at risk of not meeting the requirements of clause 10.1 prior to 1 August 2022 when this contract shall terminate ("**Procurement Programme**"). The Procurement Programme shall be developed in consultation with the Operator and other operators and plans to tender New Supported Service Contracts within the Procurement Programme shall be prioritised to take account of:
  - the prevailing bus market conditions including any continued impact of COVID-19 on the performance of the bus market, such as passenger levels and revenues;
  - 17.2.2 the estimated time frame for meeting the requirements of clause 10.1; and
  - 17.2.3 the extent to which each service is required for the purposes of operating the Reference Network and delivering its intended benefits.

The Procurement Programme shall be reviewed by the Lead Authority every month and revised as necessary in consultation with the Operator, other operators and stakeholders to take account of changes which affect the priorities detailed in clauses 17.2.1 to 17.2.3.

- 17.3 Where a Lead Authority, one of its Constituent Local Authorities or Welsh Government tenders a New Supported Services Contract following the date of this Agreement, the tender for such New Supported Services Contract shall specify the assumptions that are to be made by all bidders regarding payments (if any), to be made pursuant to this Agreement to the operator of services under that New Supported Services Contract, and the relevant Public Sector Party shall ensure that the same assumptions are provided to all tenderers for such Contract ("New Supported Services Contract Tendering Assumptions"); or
- 17.4 the Parties acknowledge, that where any Public Sector Party, specifies in advance to the requirements for any New Supported Services Contract (including the New Supported Services Contract Tendering Assumptions) and the Operator enters into such New Supported Services Contract, the Lead Authority shall make payments under this Agreement in respect of such New Supported Services Contract in accordance with the New Supported Services Contract Tendering Assumptions, provided that the Operator provides such services in accordance with the Service Standards.

#### 18. SURVIVAL

- 18.1 This clause 18 and the following provisions (and any clauses/Schedules referred to in them/and or necessary in order to give effect to them) shall survive termination of this Agreement:
  - 18.1.1 clauses 1 (Definitions and Interpretation);
  - 18.1.2 clause 20 (Intellectual Property),
  - 18.1.3 clause 21 (Confidentiality),
  - 18.1.4 clause 22 (Data Protection),
  - 18.1.5 clause 23 (Freedom of Information),
  - 18.1.6 clause 25 (*Dispute Resolution*);
  - 18.1.7 clause 36 (Governing Law and Jurisdiction); and
  - 18.1.8 Schedule 3 (*Compensation*) to the extent required for the purposes of any reconciliation of payments following the date of termination,

which shall continue in force after such termination.

#### 19. FUNDING AND CONSTRAINTS

- 19.1 Each Party shall be responsible for funding their own obligations under this Agreement, save where the funding of any obligation is expressly specified in this Agreement, and otherwise in accordance with this clause 19.
- 19.2 It is acknowledged that funding from (or provisions of works, services or supplies which have been funded by) the Welsh Government is subject to constraints on public spending, including the application of UK and EU rules in respect of state aid and procurement ("State Aid and Procurement Constraints"). It is acknowledged that Welsh Government, TfW and the Lead

Authority shall not be required to fund or deliver anything pursuant to this Agreement which would be in breach of such requirements.

19.3 Where any Party is unable to perform an obligation under this Agreement due to State Aid and Procurement Constraints the Parties agree to work together in good faith to determine those changes required to this Agreement whilst not breaching such requirements. It is acknowledged that this may include the Parties working together to identify exemptions which may be applicable and where necessary engaging with third parties including the CMA in order to implement the terms of this Agreement.

### 20. INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

- 20.1 To the extent that any Intellectual Property Rights are generated pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, the Parties agree that:
  - 20.1.1 such Intellectual Property Rights shall remain the absolute property of the Party which generated such rights; and
  - 20.1.2 such Party shall hereby grant to the other Party a perpetual, irrevocable, non-exclusive, fully paid up and royalty free licence (with the right to sub-licence) to use such Intellectual Property Rights for any purpose relating to this Agreement or any successor agreement.

#### 21. CONFIDENTIALITY

#### General

- 21.1 The Parties agree that the provisions of this Agreement shall not be treated as Confidential Information and may be disclosed without restriction.
- 21.2 Each Receiving Party shall:
  - 21.2.1 keep the Disclosing Party's Confidential Information confidential;
  - use the Confidential Information (or any part thereof) only in connection with performing its obligations under the Agreement; and
  - subject to clause 21.4 and 23, not disclose the Confidential Information to anyone without the prior written consent of the Disclosing Party.
- 21.3 Data provided by the Operator pursuant to clause **Error! Reference source not found.** or otherwise pursuant to the terms of this Agreement shall be deemed to be Confidential Information where it is identified as such in the table at Part 4 of Schedule 4.

## **Exceptions**

- 21.4 The consent referred to in clause 21.2.3 shall not be required for the disclosure by a Receiving Party of any Confidential Information which:
  - 21.4.1 is disclosed to:
    - 21.4.1.1 the CMA; or
    - 21.4.1.2 the Department for Transport,

- 21.4.2 at any time comes into the public domain otherwise than as a result of breach of this Agreement by the Receiving Party;
- 21.4.3 is disclosed to the Receiving Party's officers, contractors or agents, in each case to the extent required to enable the Receiving Party to carry out its obligations under this Agreement provided that the Receiving Party makes such person aware of the Receiving Party's obligations under this Agreement and the Receiving Party requires such person to observe the same restrictions on the use of the relevant information as are contained in clause 21.2:
- 21.4.4 is disclosed to the Receiving Party's professional advisers who are bound to such Receiving Party by a duty of confidence which applies to any information disclosed;
- 21.4.5 is received from a third party who is not in breach of any relevant duty of confidence whether express or implied;
- 21.4.6 is independently developed without access to the Confidential Information; or
- 21.4.7 is required to be disclosed by any applicable law or regulatory requirement to which the Receiving Party is subject or pursuant to any order of the court or other competent regulatory authority or tribunal.
- 21.5 These restrictions and prohibition on use, exploitation, communication and disclosure set out in this clause 21 shall continue to apply after the expiration or termination of the Agreement in respect of any Confidential Information for such period of time as such information remains Confidential Information...

### **Required Disclosure**

21.6 If the Receiving Party becomes required, in circumstances contemplated by clause 21.4.7 to disclose any Confidential Information, the Receiving Party shall (save to the extent prohibited by law) give to the Disclosing Party such notice as is practical in the circumstances of such disclosure and shall co-operate with the Disclosing Party, having due regard to the Disclosing Parties' views, and take such steps as the Disclosing Party may reasonably require in order to enable it to mitigate the effects of, or avoid the requirements for, any such disclosure.

## Remedy

21.7 The Public Sector Parties acknowledge and agree that money damages may not be an adequate remedy for any breach or threatened breach of this clause 21 and that a breach by any Public Sector Partner of this clause 21 may result in immediate and irreparable competitive injury. The Public Sector Parties therefore agree that in addition to any other remedies that may be available, by law or otherwise, the Operator shall be entitled to seek injunctive relief against any breach or threatened breach of this clause 21 by the Public Sector Parties.

## 22. DATA PROTECTION

- 22.1 In this clause 22, the expressions "Process/Processing", "Controller", "Processor" "Data Subject", "Personal Data Breach" and "Supervisory Authority" shall have the same meaning as in the Data Protection Laws.
- 22.2 Each Party shall Process Personal Data under this Agreement as a separate Controller, and shall comply at all times with its respective obligations under Data Protection Laws.

- 22.3 In respect of any disclosures of Personal Data by one Party ("Personal Data Disclosing Party") to another Party ("Personal Data Receiving Party"), the Personal Data Receiving Party shall:
  - only Process the disclosed Personal Data where reasonably necessary for the purposes of performing its obligations, or exercising its rights, under this Agreement (including in respect of any onward disclosures to third parties);
  - 22.3.2 not transfer Personal Data outside the EEA without the prior written consent of the Personal Data Disclosing Party; and
  - 22.3.3 notify the Personal Data Disclosing Party without undue delay upon becoming aware of any Personal Data Breach involving the Personal Data.
- 22.4 Each Party shall co-operate with the other, to the extent reasonably requested, in relation to:
  - 22.4.1 any requests from Data Subjects to exercise rights under the Data Protection Laws;
  - 22.4.2 any other communication from a Data Subject concerning the Processing of their Personal Data; and
  - 22.4.3 any communication from a Supervisory Authority concerning the Processing of Personal Data, or compliance with the Data Protection Laws.

### 23. FREEDOM OF INFORMATION

- 23.1 The Operator shall cooperate to facilitate Welsh Government, TfW and each Lead Authority acting for its Constituent Local Authorities (together the "Public Sector Parties" and each a "Public Sector Party") in complying with their respective obligations under the FOIA and the EIR, together with any guidance and/or codes of practice issued from time to time by the Information Commissioner or the Secretary of State, in the manner provided for in this clause 23, which shall apply whenever any Public Sector Party receives a Request for Information which in that Public Sector Party's reasonable opinion is likely to involve the disclosure of Confidential Information.
- 23.2 Where the relevant Public Sector Party receives a Request for Information in relation to Operator Confidential Information it shall notify the Operator in writing of the Request for Information as soon as practicable after receipt and in any event within five (5) Working Days of receiving a Request for Information and shall consult in good faith with the Operator to ascertain whether disclosure of the requested information would be likely to prejudice the commercial interests of the Operator for the purposes of section 43(2) of FOIA or regulation 12(5)(e) of EIR.
- 23.3 Where the relevant Public Sector Party receives a Request for Information relating Operator Confidential Information, the relevant Public Sector Party shall keep the Operator fully informed and the Operator shall provide all necessary assistance reasonably requested by the relevant Public Sector Party to enable the Welsh Government or TfW to respond to a Request for Information in accordance with Section 1 and Section 10 of the FOIA or regulation 5 of the EIR.
- 23.4 The relevant Public Sector Party agrees that (and shall procure that the Constituent Local Authorities agree that) Operator Data shall, for the purposes of the FOIA, constitute:

- 23.4.1 exempt information pursuant to Part 2 of the FOIA which is provided to the Welsh Government and TfW in confidence and that disclosure of the Operator Data would constitute a breach of confidence actionable by the Operator; and/or
- 23.4.2 exempt information pursuant to Part 2 of the FOIA in that it constitutes either a trade secret of the Operator and/or information which if disclosed to the public would prejudice the commercial interests of the Operator and the Welsh Government and TfW will therefore treat all Operator Data as exempt for the purposes of the FOIA.
- In the event that notwithstanding the provisions of clause 23.4, any Public Sector Party is bound by the FOIA to disclose any Operator Data to the public, the relevant Public Sector Party shall nonetheless provide the Operator with a minimum of 24 hours written notice prior to the disclosure of any such data.

## 24. COMPETITION AND PROCUREMENT LAW

- 24.1 The Parties have considered the application of competition law to this Agreement, and are satisfied that this Agreement complies with competition law at the date of this Agreement.
- 24.2 The Parties acknowledge that the development of partnership arrangements pursuant to clause 5 of this Agreement will be subject to the application of competition law, and in particular the parties may need to apply the Part 2 Competition Test, and be satisfied (acting reasonably and by reference to the prevailing law at the time of such consideration) that any Umbrella Partnership Agreement meets the Part 2 Competition Test;
- 24.3 The Parties have considered the application of procurement law to this Agreement, and are satisfied that:
  - 24.3.1 this Agreement does not breach the Public Contracts Regulations 2015, the Utilities Contracts Regulations 2016, the Concession Contracts Regulations 2016 or Regulation 1370/2007;
  - 24.3.2 that payments in respect of, and the provision of, services by the Operator pursuant to the terms of this Agreement are consistent with the requirements of article 5 of Regulation 1370/2007.
- 24.4 Notwithstanding clause 24.1 to 24.3, if:
  - 24.4.1 statements by, advice from, or decisions by competent authorities (including, but not limited to, the CMA) provides additional detail or guidance in relation to the applicability of competition law to this Agreement which may impact on the position of this Agreement or in respect of the negotiation of the Umbrella Partnership Agreement;
  - statements by, advice form, or decisions by competent authorities impact on the position of this Agreement under procurement law,

the Parties agree to:

24.4.3 meet in good faith and review the impact of such change or other developments on this Agreement; and

- 24.4.4 make any amendment necessary to ensure that this Agreement complies with applicable competition law or procurement law then in force in the light of such development, whilst taking account of the Parties' commercial intentions as expressed in this Agreement.
- In the event that the Parties are unable to agree as to the extent and nature of such amendments within one month, any party shall be entitled to refer the decision to the Dispute process in accordance with clause 25.

#### 25. DISPUTE RESOLUTION

- 25.1 Where any Dispute arises between the Parties in connection with this Agreement, the Parties shall attempt to resolve the Dispute in good faith. During the period of the Dispute, the Parties shall continue to comply with their respective obligations under this Agreement.
- Where the Parties are unable to resolve the Dispute in good faith, the dispute may be escalated to the relevant Parties' senior representatives (being a senior executive of the relevant Party with sufficient authority to bind the relevant Party in any agreement reached in respect of the Dispute) in order to try and resolve the Dispute. If the Parties' senior representatives are unable to resolve the Dispute within [fifteen (15) Working Days] of referral, the Dispute shall be referred to meditation in accordance with clause 25.2.
- 25.3 If the Parties are unable to resolve a Dispute within two (2) months, the Parties shall attempt to settle the Dispute by mediation in accordance with the CEDR Model Mediation Procedure. Within ten (10) Working Days of service of referral to mediation, the mediator shall be nominated by CEDR. To initiate the mediation, one Party must serve notice in writing ("ADR Notice") to the other Party(s) requesting mediation. A copy of the ADR Notice should be sent to CEDR. Unless otherwise agreed between the Parties, the mediation shall start no later than ten (10) Working Days after the date of the ADR Notice.
- 25.4 If the Dispute is not resolved within ten (10) Working Days after service of the ADR Notice, any Party fails to participate or ceases to participate in the mediation before the expiry of that ten (10) Working Day period, or the mediation terminates before the expiry of that ten (10) Working Day period, the Dispute shall be finally resolved by the courts of England and Wales.
- 25.5 The Parties may by written agreement, agree to vary the time periods set out in this clause 25 to resolve a Dispute.
- Any decision, judgement or settlement resulting from a Dispute determined in accordance with clause 25.1 shall be recorded in writing, signed by all the Parties involved, and shall be binding on the Parties. Where the Parties have submitted the Dispute to the Courts of England and Wales, the decision of the Courts of England and Wales shall be binding on the Parties.

## 26. CHANGE PROCEDURE

- 26.1 The Parties acknowledge and agree that from time to time during the Term, any Party may request a change to this Agreement. A Party may present its proposal for change to the other Parties who shall consider and discuss the proposal.
- Where the Parties agree to amend the Agreement to reflect the proposal, they shall as soon as reasonably practicable (and in any event within [20] Working Days), evaluate the proposal to determine whether it remains in accordance with the Wales Transport Strategy and propose and agree the amendments required to the Agreement.

26.3 The Parties shall take all reasonable steps to implement those amendments to the Agreement as soon as reasonably practicable. The Parties acknowledge that any changes agreed pursuant to this clause, are not subject to the general amendment clause at clause 29.

### 27. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

- 27.1 References to liability in this clause 27 include every kind of liability arising under or in connection with this Agreement including but not limited to liability in contract, tort (including negligence), misrepresentation, restitution or otherwise. No Party may benefit from the limitations and exclusions set out in this clause in respect of any liability arising from its deliberate default.
- 27.2 Nothing in this Agreement limits any liability which cannot legally be limited, including but not limited to liability for:
  - 27.2.1 death or personal injury caused by negligence; or
  - 27.2.2 fraud or fraudulent misrepresentation.
- 27.3 Subject to clause 27.1 and 27.2:
  - 27.3.1 the Public Sector Parties' total liability under and in connection to this Agreement shall in no event exceed an amount equal to the total amounts payable to the Operator up to the date that this Agreement is terminated; and
  - 27.3.2 the Operator's total liability under and in connection to this Agreement shall in no event exceed an amount equal to the total amounts payable to the Operator under the terms of this Agreement.

## 28. ASSIGNMENT

- 28.1 This Agreement is personal to the Parties and may not be assigned (whether absolutely or by way of security and whether in whole or in part), sub-contracted, transferred, mortgaged, charged, declared in trust for a third party, or otherwise disposed of in any manner whatsoever to any third party without the prior written consent of the other Parties and any such purported dealing in contravention of this clause shall be ineffective.
- 28.2 In the event that the Operator disposes of its business, the Operator shall:
  - 28.2.1 novate its rights and obligations under this Agreement to the party to which its business is transferred (including, where agreed the rights and obligations in respect of the Umbrella Partnership Agreement or any other agreement entered into to further the intent of this Agreement); and
  - 28.2.2 terminate its participation under this Agreement in accordance with clause 11.8.

#### 29. AMENDMENT

- 29.1 This Agreement may only be amended, modified, varied or supplemented in writing signed by or on behalf of all of the Parties to this Agreement.
- 29.2 The Parties shall, as soon as reasonably practicable following the coming into force of any legislation, regulations or statutory instruments (or any amendments to existing legislation,

regulations or statutory instruments) which impacts the terms of this Agreement, review and, if necessary, amend the terms of this Agreement to account for such changes.

### 30. WAIVER

The rights and remedies of the Parties shall not be affected by any failure to exercise or delay in exercising any right or remedy or by the giving of any indulgence by any other Party or by anything whatsoever except a specific waiver or release in writing and any such waiver or release shall not prejudice or affect any other rights or remedies of the Parties. No single or partial exercise of any right or remedy shall prevent any further or other exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right or remedy.

#### 31. NOTICES

- Any notice (including any approval, consent or other communication) in connection with this Agreement shall be given in writing and shall either be personally left at the address of the addressee or sent by pre-paid first class post or be sent by electronic mail. The address for service of a Party shall be its address as stated in clause 31.2 or any other address or electronic mail address notified to the other Parties in accordance with this clause 31.1.
- 31.2 The addresses for service of notices are:

## The Operator

- a) Address: [ADDRESS]
- b) For the attention of: [POSITION OF CONTACT]
- c) Email address: [EMAIL ADDRESS]

#### **Welsh Ministers**

- a) Address: [ADDRESS]
- b) For the attention of: [POSITION OF CONTACT]
- c) Email address: [EMAIL ADDRESS]

## **Transport for Wales**

- a) Address: [ADDRESS]
- b) For the attention of: [POSITION OF CONTACT]
- c) Email address: [EMAIL ADDRESS]

## **Lead Authority**

- a) Address: [ADDRESS]
- b) For the attention of: [POSITION OF CONTACT]
- c) Email address: [EMAIL ADDRESS]

- 31.3 In the absence of evidence of earlier receipt, any notice shall take effect from the time that it is deemed to be received in accordance with clause 31.4.
- 31.4 A notice is deemed to be received:
  - in the case of a notice personally left at the address of the addressee during normal working hours, upon delivery at that address or if not during normal working hours the next Working Day; or
  - in the case of a first class posted letter (within the United Kingdom), on the third Working Day after posting; or
  - in the case of an email, in the absence of a delivery error message, at the time of sending to the relevant addressee,

and for the purpose of deemed receipt under this clause 31.4, it shall be sufficient to prove that personal delivery was made or that the envelope containing the posted notice was properly addressed or the email contained the correct email address.

#### 32. SEVERABILITY

If any term of this Agreement is found by any court or body or authority of competent jurisdiction to be illegal, unlawful, void or unenforceable, such term will be deemed to be severed from this Agreement and this will not affect the remainder of this Agreement which will continue in full force and effect.

#### 33. THIRD PARTY RIGHTS

- 33.1 Save as otherwise expressly provided for in this Agreement, a person who is not a party to this Agreement shall have no rights under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 to enforce any term of this Agreement. This does not affect any right or remedy of a third party which exists, or is available, apart from that Act.
- Where a Lead Authority and/or Constituent Local Authority is stated as having a right pursuant to this Agreement the Lead Authority and/or Constituent Local Authority shall be entitled to exercise that right pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, notwithstanding that it is a third party.
- 33.3 The rights of the Parties to terminate, rescind or agree any variation to this Agreement are not subject to the consent of any other person.

#### 34. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

- 34.1 Subject to clause 34.2, with the Previous BES Funding Arrangements, this Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties and supersedes any prior agreement or arrangement in respect of its subject matter and:
  - 34.1.1 no Party has entered into this Agreement in reliance upon, and will have no remedy in respect of, any misrepresentation, representation or statement (whether made by any other Party or any other person and whether made to the first Party or any other person) which is not expressly set out in this Agreement; and

- 34.1.2 the only remedies available for any misrepresentation or breach of any representation or statement which was made prior to entry into this Agreement and which is expressly set out in this Agreement will be for breach of contract.
- 34.2 Nothing in this clause 34 shall be taken to affect the terms of any Existing Supported Services Contract or New Supported Services Contract between any of the parties to this Agreement, including any amendments to such contracts effected by the terms of this Agreement.
- 34.3 For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this clause 34 will be interpreted or construed as limiting or excluding the liability of any person for fraud or fraudulent misrepresentation.

### 35. COUNTERPARTS

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, and by the Parties as separate counterparts but will not be effective until each Party has executed at least one counterpart. Each counterpart shall constitute an original of this Agreement, but all the counterparts shall together constitute one and the same Agreement.

#### 36. GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION

- 36.1 This Agreement and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it shall be governed by and construed in accordance with Welsh law.
- 36.2 Subject to the Dispute Resolution Procedure, the courts of England and Wales have exclusive jurisdiction to determine any dispute arising out of or in connection with this Agreement including (without limitation) in relation to any non-contractual obligations.

This Agreement has been entered into on the date stated at the beginning of this Agreement.

Signed for and on behalf of <b>WELSH MINISTERS</b> by:	)	Signature	
		Name (block capitals)	Director/authorised signatory
Signed for and on behalf of <b>TRANSPORT FOR WALES</b> by:	)	Signature	
		Name (block capitals)	Director/authorised signatory
Signed for and on behalf of <b>[LEAD AUTHORITY]</b> by:	)	Signature	
		Name (block capitals)	Director/authorised signatory
Signed for and on behalf of [OPERATOR] by:	)	Signature	
		Name (block capitals)	Director/authorised signatory

#### SCHEDULE 1: WELSH GOVERNMENT REQUIREMENTS

The Parties acknowledge and agree that in consideration of the Welsh Government providing the BES 2 Funding and other payments pursuant to this Agreement, the Operator shall comply with the following obligations. Failure to comply with these obligations will constitute a material breach under the terms of this Agreement:

## 1. Safety of passengers and staff is paramount

1.1 In providing Local Services the Operator shall comply with the Welsh Government's "Restarting public transport: guidance for operators" (<a href="https://gov.wales/restarting-public-transport-guidance-operators-html">https://gov.wales/restarting-public-transport-guidance-operators-html</a>) and any updated guidance provided in response to emerging requirements to respond to the public health impact of the COVID 19 pandemic.

## 2. **Reforming Service Delivery**

- 2.1 The Operator shall support the introduction of new and emerging institutional arrangements between the Public Sector Parties that Welsh Government believe are reasonably required to more effectively support the management of bus services in Wales in the future.
- 2.2 The Operator shall, in good faith, engage with TfW, Welsh Government and the Lead Authorities on behalf of their Constituent Local Authorities to reform funding mechanisms such as BSSG and the Concessionary Travel Scheme to improve the quality and viability of the local services available to passengers in Wales.
- 2.3 The Operator shall work with TfW and Welsh Government and other operators to develop a vehicle replacement strategy which will help to inform Welsh Government's plans for a sustainable public transport fleet. Subject to the availability of funding and compliance with state aid rules, Welsh Government may fund measures to bring the national fleet up to the required minimum standard.
- Welsh Government is in the process of updating the requirements for the Economic Contract Plan with which all bus operators in receipt of Government funding will be required to sign up to. Once the updated guidance has been published, the Operator shall produce an Economic Contract for approval by TfW, acting reasonably and on behalf of Welsh Government, within (6) six months of publication of the guidance.
- 2.5 Following the issue of the updated requirements for the Economic Contract Plan, pursuant to paragraph 2.4, TfW shall set out a timetable and process for the development, review, approval and monitoring of the Operator's Economic Contract.
- 2.6 The Parties acknowledge that, at the time of signing this Agreement, the Operator will not have had sight of the requirements for the Economic Contract Plan. TfW and Welsh Government shall work with the Operator and representatives of the bus industry to reach agreement on sustainable options for implementing such requirements.
- 2.7 In advance of the development of the new requirements for the Economic Contract Plan, the Operator shall commit to complying with the principles of the current Economic Contract (found here), specifically with respect to:
  - 2.7.1 growth potential;
  - 2.7.2 fair work;

- 2.7.3 promotion of health, including a special emphasis on mental health, skills and learning in the workplace; and
- 2.7.4 progress in reducing carbon footprint.
- 2.8 The Operator acknowledges that Welsh Government intends that the Operator's Economic Contract and delivery against the same may form a key part of:
  - 2.8.1 the evidence for the scoring of future competitions for grant funding or other contracts which make use of Welsh Government funding; and
  - 2.8.2 the conditions for other statutory and non-statutory schemes relating to the funding of the bus industry in Wales which Welsh Government may introduce in the future.

## 3. Improving the Passenger Experience

The Operator shall use reasonable endeavours to work with the Lead Authority and TfW to increase patronage and social inclusion on bus services and the wider public transport network in Wales.

#### 3.1 Routes

- 3.1.1 To the extent that reinstatement of the pre-COVID 19 network meets the Priorities and can be provided within the funding available, the Operator shall, by agreement with the Lead Authority, progressively re-instate the network of services that the Operator provided prior to the impact of COVID 19.
- 3.1.2 The Lead Authority shall work with the Operator and the Constituent Local Authorities to determine what changes may be required to the network of services provided by the Operator in response to changing passenger demand and patterns of travel and shall authorise such changes, including the use of alternative delivery modes, in line with the Reference Network. Such changes may include adjustments to the Operator's timetables and routes, where these are necessary to integrate the Operator's services, other bus services and modes of transport to provide passengers with improved journey times and a better experience of public transport.
- 3.1.3 The Operator must seek permission from the Lead Authority prior to registering any new service. Such permission is not to be unreasonably withheld subject to the Operator demonstrating compatibility with the Reference Network or justifying a change to the Reference Network based on passenger need and positive impact on value for money for the Lead Authority.

## 3.2 Fares and Ticketing

- 3.2.1 The Operator shall demonstrate that it has sought to improve value for money for passengers by confirming that it has considered options for capping and rationalising fares. No increase in fares will be allowed during the Term of this Agreement unless it is part of a proposal, approved by the Lead Authority, to improve overall value for money for passengers.
- 3.2.2 The Parties shall work together to develop and implement ticketing schemes for the benefit of passengers and the Operator, whether proposed on a statutory or non-statutory basis subject to compliance with competition law.

## 4. **Negative Conditions**

For the Term of this Agreement the Operator shall not:

- 4.1 act in a way which is primarily intended or expected to make cost effective delivery of the Reference Network more difficult;
- 4.2 carry out their business in a manner which can be shown to, overall, have the intent or expectation of reducing passenger benefits from the bus network in Wales; and
- 4.3 register Local Services which have the primary effect of undermining the value for money of the Subsidised Network (provided that nothing in this paragraph 4 shall prohibit the Operator from replacing an Existing Supported Service or New Supported Service with a Commercial Service which provides the same or better service throughout the day.

### 5. Transition to BES 3

Where clause 10.2 applies, the Operator acknowledges that it is a condition of the payments made under this Agreement that the Operator will work with the Lead Authority, TfW and other operators to develop a set of partnership obligations which will preserve and improve the benefits to passengers embodied in the Welsh Government requirements set out in this Schedule, recognising the fact that such obligations must be compliant with competition law.

#### **SCHEDULE 2: PARTNERSHIP THEMES**

The Parties acknowledge the following matters shall be taken into consideration when agreeing the Umbrella Partnership Agreement and may either be included within the terms of that agreement or may be included as provisions to consider in the implementation of VPAs or other partnership arrangements at a local level

The Parties shall use the draft form of VPA appended to this Schedule at Section 1 as a template when producing the Umbrella Partnership Agreement.

In developing the Umbrella Partnership Agreement, the Parties agree to build on the Welsh Government requirements as set out in Schedule 1 and to agree a shared, enforceable set of partnership obligations to govern the partnership. Examples of such obligations include the Operators working with TfW and the Lead Authority to develop and, where agreed, implement proposals to:

- 1. register routes and timetables that support the journey times and interchange opportunities identified in the Reference Network:
- 2. consolidate core routes, including determining how passengers can benefit from services on core routes irrespective of bus operator, to the extent enabled by competition law;
- 3. de-duplicate and harmonise route numbering;
- 4. identify unserved markets and routes that could serve those markets;
- 5. develop and implement a code of practice on employment terms and driver standards to offer a safe and high quality service to passengers;
- 6. facilitate the introduction of demand responsive or other approaches to service delivery, e.g. by deregistering the existing Local Services, where it is identified that routes may be more effectively served by other means;
- 7. align new routes within the Reference Network where appropriate whilst allowing the Operator innovation in respect of new routes and bus services;
- 8. improve value and/or convenience for passengers. This shall, to the extent enabled by competition law, include working with TfW and the Constituent Local Authorities on the introduction of ticketing schemes (whether statutory or voluntary) which may:
  - 8.1 introduce pay as you go capped fares;
  - 8.2 rationalise fares; and/or
  - 8.3 introduce day and/or weekly tickets,
- 9. establish multi-operator ticketing schemes;
- 10. provide information to support passengers, including the prompt communication of changes to bus timetables through Traveline Cymru, Constituent Local Authorities and TfW; and
- 11. invest in bus services alongside the Welsh Government's and Constituent Local Authorities' investment in infrastructure with the aim of improving customer experience.

## Section 1: FORM OF UMBRELLA PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT

#### SCHEDULE 3: COMPENSATION, PAYMENT AND RECONCILIATION

## Part 1: General and information provision

The Operator shall provide such information to TfW and the Lead Authority as they may reasonably require in order to calculate support payments, reconciliation payments and compensation to be paid pursuant to this Schedule 3.

### Part 2: Payment

1. The Service Payment (SP) shall be calculated as follows:

$$SP = PC + AM - PR + RP - CP$$

Where:

- 1.1 Service Payment (SP): shall be calculated monthly and in accordance with the following:
  - 1.1.1 the first Service Payment under this Agreement, shall be calculated for a part month to take account of the Effective Date and on the same basis as the monthly payment for BES 1.5. Any adjustments to allow for actual costs, margin and revenue during this first period shall be taken into account as part of the reconciliation process set out in Part 3 of this Schedule;
  - 1.1.2 the Lead Authority shall on a monthly basis by no later than the [15]th day of each month, notify the Operator of the proposed Service Payment providing reasonable detail as to how it has been calculated in accordance with this Schedule:
  - 1.1.3 the Service Payment shall be paid by the Lead Authority within [] days of the Operator issuing an invoice following receipt of the notice in paragraph 1.1.2 in respect of a month, in respect of provision of services for that month; and
  - 1.1.4 where this Agreement terminates or expires, other than at the end of a month, the Lead Authority shall, acting reasonably, determine the date and calculation of payment to ensure that the Operator is paid for provision of Services throughout the term of this Agreement.
- 1.2 Period Costs (PC): shall be such value as the Lead Authority may calculate in accordance with paragraph 1 of Section 1, noting that Inadmissible Costs, as set out in Section 2 to this Schedule, shall not be included in the calculation of PC;
- 1.3 Assumed Margin (AM): shall be the assumed margin payable to the Operator for provision of the Services and shall be a percentage applied to these elements of the Period Costs (PC) for the relevant period i.e. direct costs, variable costs and overhead costs. The AM shall be initially set at 2% of the value of the Periodic Cost. The Parties agree that during the Term, this assumed margin set at 2% shall be subject to ongoing review by Transport for Wales and Welsh Government to ensure that it remains an appropriate percentage to pay Operators as a margin in addition to their costs in accordance with Schedule 5;
- 1.4 Periodic Revenue (PR): shall be all revenue received by the Operator in respect of the relevant period as the Lead Authority may calculate in accordance with paragraph 1 of Section 1;

- 1.5 RP: is any reconciliation payment in accordance with Part 3, and shall be a positive figure where the Reconciliation Payment is to be made to the Operator and a negative figure where a Reconciliation Payment is to be made to the Lead Authority; and
- 1.6 CP: is any compensation payment payable pursuant to Part 4.
- 2. Where:
- 2.1 SP is a positive figure then this amount shall be paid by the Lead Authority to the Operator, provided that the value of SP shall always be capped at a maximum at the level calculated in accordance with Section 1 (which may vary each month in line with the calculation); and
- 2.2 SP is a negative figure then this amount shall be paid to the Lead Authority by the Operator, in each case in accordance with clause 9 and this Schedule.
- 3. The Operator shall participate in an open book reconciliation process with TfW and the Lead Authority in accordance with Part 3 to allow assessment of costs to ensure that the Operator has not been overcompensated and that payments reflect the reasonable cost of providing the Services with no more than a reasonable profit earned. Where the reconciliation process determines that the Operator has been over-compensated in any month, the value of the Monthly Costs payable in following months shall be adjusted, at the discretion of the Lead Authority (acting reasonably), such that, the Monthly Service Payment made by the Lead Authority reflects the Lead Authority's expectation of the Operator's costs in future months.
- 4. The Operator acknowledges and agrees that where it fail to provide information in accordance with Section 1 of Schedule 3, this may result in a reduction in the Service Payment to:
- 4.1 50% in the following month; and
- 4.2 no payment in the month following the 50% reduction.

#### **Part 3: Reconciliation**

- 1. The Operator shall participate in an open book reconciliation exercise with TfW and the Lead Authority to enable them to assess compliance by the Operator with the terms of this Agreement and ensure that the Operator has not been over-compensated or under-compensated for provision of services pursuant to the terms of this Agreement. The Operator acknowledges that the support provided to the Operator pursuant to the terms of this Agreement cannot lead to:
- 1.1 over-compensation of the Operator, and that where it is determined that the Operator has been over-compensated for provision of any Local Service that the Lead Authority shall be entitled, on behalf of Welsh Government, to recover the amount of any over-compensation, in accordance with this Part 3 of Schedule 3; or
- 1.2 under-compensation of the Operator, and that where it is determined that the Operator has been under-compensated for provision of any Local Service that the Lead Authority shall be entitled, on behalf of Welsh Government, to add the amount of any under-compensation to the next Service Payment provided in aggregated the total Service Payments made to the Operator, including any such payments shall not exceed the maximum levels calculated in accordance with Section 1.
- 2. The reconciliation process shall be carried out in accordance with paragraph 2 of Section 1 to this Schedule 3.

- 3. TfW may determine materiality thresholds for the carrying out of the reconciliation process, and determine that it would be disproportionate to carry out a reconciliation process in respect of the Operator. Such decision shall be solely at TfW's discretion, and where TfW makes any such decision, the Operator acknowledges that this shall be without prejudice to any future requirement to examine payments made to the Operator, including where this is required for the purposes of state aid, procurement or competition assessment. It is acknowledged that TfW may determine materiality thresholds by reference to level of payments made to the Operator, or such other criteria as TfW may determine are appropriate.
- 4. The Operator shall provide any information reasonably required by TfW or the Lead Authority on an open book basis, including, but not limited to, information specified in Part 1 to Schedule 4.
- 5. Information provided for this purpose may be shared with contractors that are engaged by TfW to undertake any reconciliation exercise or other analysis of the BES 2 Funding.

## **Part 4: Compensation**

- 1. Where pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, the Lead Authority or Welsh Government are entitled to be paid compensation by the Operator for breach of the terms of this Agreement, the provisions of this Part 4 shall apply, including:
- 1.1 where the Operator is in material breach of this Agreement;
- where the Operator fails to agree the terms of the Umbrella Partnership Agreement, in accordance with clause 5.1;
- where the Operator fails to comply with the Welsh Government's "Restarting public transport: guidance for operators" in accordance with paragraph 1.1 of Schedule 1;
- 1.4 where the Operator fails to comply with the Reference Network and associated Service Standards in accordance with clause 8; and
- 1.5 where the Operators fails to provide data in accordance with clause 7,

and the Lead Authority shall allocate service failure points ("SFP") in respect of each such breach on the following basis: [Note: Table included, consider how these triggers are measured and triggered e.g. in the case of failure to comply with the Reference Network, does the Operator have to have breached this to many times in a month to trigger this? In the case of failure to agree the terms of the UPA, is this a one-off deduction or does this ratchet over time, and does this apply even where the operator has complied with its obligations in respect of the UPA?]

Trigger	Service Failure Points
Operator fails to agree the terms of the Umbrella Partnership Agreement, in accordance with clause 5.1.	
Operator fails to comply with the Welsh Government's "Restarting public transport: guidance for operators" in accordance with paragraph 1.1 of Schedule 1.	20
Operator fails to comply with the Reference Network and associated Service Standards in accordance with clause 8.	30
Operators fails to provide data in accordance with clause 7	20
Total:	100

Compensation Payments shall be calculated on the following basis:

$$CP = AM \times \frac{SFP}{MSFP}$$

Where:

- 1.5.1 AM means the Assumed Margin for the relevant period as calculated in Part 2 above.
- 1.5.2 SFP means the total number of Service Failure Points allocated in respect of the relevant period.
- 1.5.3 MSFP means the maximum number of Service Failure Points which may be allocated in respect of the relevant period, which shall be 100.
- 1.6 Where SFP's have been allocated for the same trigger in three (3) consecutive months or more, the Lead Authority or Welsh Government shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement in accordance with clause 11.2.

#### Section 1: INFORMATION TO BE PROVIDED BY THE OPERATOR

#### **Definitions**

"Good and Efficient Operator" means in the context of all other relevant provisions of this Agreement a notional bus operator, having the same commercial, regulatory and operational arrangements as the Operator and being subject to the same operational circumstances (which, for the avoidance of doubt, shall recognise the extraordinary impact of COVID-19, the existence of this Agreement and the requirement for operators to act in the national interest in response to COVID-19) as other bus operators, which complies with its legal obligations, including pursuant to this Agreement and in a timely, efficient and economical manner and with the degree of skill, diligence, prudence and foresight which can be expected from a skilled and experienced bus operator so that in this context costs and revenues are optimised in combination to the greatest extent reasonably practicable;

**"Forecast Template"** means the Excel spreadsheet issued by TfW, as updated from time to time, to capture forecast revenue and costs for the purpose of calculating the Service Payment;

"Inadmissable Costs" means those costs which are listed in Section 2 to Schedule 3;

"Management Accounts" means the periodic management accounts which cover the relevant Quarter;

"Month" means a calendar month;

["Operator Specific Reporting Period" means a four-weekly, five weekly, monthly or similar cycle on which the Operator posts its accounts];

"Quarter" means a period of 3 months (April to June, July to September, October to December and January to March), or such other 3 month period as TfW may reasonably specify;

["Reconciliation Period" means the closest multiple of the Operator Specific Reporting Period to the Quarter, to be agreed with the Operator;] and

"Reconciliation Template" means the Excel spreadsheet issued by TfW, as updated from time to time, to capture the actual revenue and income generated and costs incurred by the Operator for the relevant Ouarter.

## 1. Information to be provided Monthly

- 1.1 In order for PC and PR to be calculated in accordance with paragraph 1 of Schedule 3, for each Month, the Operator shall complete the Forecast Template which provides high level details on the forecast revenue and costs for that Month;
- 1.2 TfW will provide the Forecast Template for the Operator to complete and return to TfW within [14 days] of the Operator issuing an invoicing following receipt of the notice from the Lead Authority notifying the Operator in reasonable detail of the proposed Service Payment or on such other date as may be agreed with TfW.
- 1.3 The Operator shall be required to populate the following items in the Forecast Template in respect of all Local Services that they provide, including Commercial Services, Existing Supported Services, Former Commercial Services and New Supported Services:
  - 1.3.1 Forecast farebox revenue: based on the current month's predicted outturn plus adjustment for seasonal factors, including, but not limited to Christmas, Easter and school holidays;
  - 1.3.2 Forecast funding: This shall reflect all funding received by the Operator, including but not limited to BSSG, Mandatory Concessionary Fare reimbursement, Young

- Persons Travel payments, CJRS, Job Retention Bonus and Job Support Scheme (as amended or replaced from time to time);
- 1.3.3 Other income: This shall reflect all other income received by the Operator arising from the provision of Local Services, including but not limited to income received from advertising, maintenance and sales; and
- 1.3.4 Forecast Cost: These shall be broken down by headings, e.g. Staff Costs, Fuel/Maintenance Costs, Overhead Costs, Interest, Depreciation etc.
- 1.4 The Forecast Template will use the information provided in line with paragraph 1.3 to calculate the value of Assumed Margin in accordance with the principles set out in paragraph 2 of Schedule 3.

#### 2. Information to be provided for each Reconciliation Period

- 2.1 In order for RP to be calculated in accordance with paragraph 1 of Schedule 3, at the end of each Reconciliation Period the Operator shall complete the Reconciliation Template which provides details on the actual revenue and income generated and costs incurred in the relevant Reconciliation Period.
- 2.2 TfW will provide the Reconciliation Template for the Operator to complete and return to TfW within fifteen (15) Working Days of the end of the relevant Reconciliation Period.
- 2.3 The Operator shall be required to populate the Reconciliation Template, which TfW may reasonably update from time to time, in respect of all Local Services that they provide, including Commercial Services, Existing Supported Services, Former Commercial Services and New Supported Services. Such information to be provided for each Month in the Reconciliation Period in question plus the figures for the same three (3) Months in the prior year (only required for submissions up to the date when the Operator has provided a full prior years' data to TfW, being data up to [31 March 2021] for most operators).
- 2.4 In the event where any of the Operator's Local Services operate across the Welsh border, the Operator shall assist with any further examination and analysis of the information provided in paragraph 2.3 above to ensure that the BES 2 Funding it receives, does not relate to the section of such Local Service which is outside of Wales.
- 2.5 Once the Operator has submitted the Reconciliation Template, this shall be evaluated by TfW to ascertain whether a Reconciliation Payment adjustment will be made to the next Service Payment following the completion of the reconciliation process in this Schedule 3.
- 2.6 In determining the level of Reconciliation Payment, TfW may request further information or evidence from the Operator as it reasonably requires, such as, but not limited to Management Accounts or receipts relating to certain transactions.
- 2.7 TfW shall use the Reconciliation Template and additional information to check whether any costs included in the template are Inadmissable Costs and may amend the Reconciliation Template to adjust the Reconciliation Payment accordingly where any costs are Inadmissable Costs.
- 2.8 Where Inadmissable Costs are identified and the Period Costs (as defined in Part 2 of this Schedule) are re-calculated, the reconciliation exercise shall include consequential adjustments and reconciliation of the Assumed Margin to reflect the change in Period Costs.

#### Section 2: INADMISSABLE COSTS

The following costs shall be Inadmissible Costs for the purposes of this Agreement:

- 1. The Operator agrees and acknowledges that: (i) only reasonable costs incurred and evidenced as ongoing and repeat transactions shall be taken into account; and (ii) it shall operate efficiently during the Term.
- 2. The Operator shall seek approval from the Lead Authority prior to incurring any material costs which are not ongoing and repeat transactions and agree the basis upon which such transactions will be considered for the purposes of this Schedule 3. Material costs may include investment in vehicles, information technology, costs of depot purchase or refurbishment or major items of plant and equipment. The Lead Authority shall take the following considerations into account when determining the eligibility for BES 2 Funding such costs:
  - 2.1 evidence from the Operator to confirm that such expenditure was in their business plans and/or is required in the current COVID affected circumstances and cannot be deferred until patronage and farebox return to pre-COVID levels;
  - 2.2 confirmation from the Operator that they have explored all other routes for grants and funding such expenditure;
  - 2.3 a forecast of the net impact of the additional expense on their claims under this Agreement; and
  - 2.4 confirmation from the Operator that they will be able to sustain any ongoing payments for this following the cessation of the BES 2 Funding.
- 3. For the avoidance of doubt, the reconciliation process will not take into account any capital expenditure, exceptional (non-operating) payments or dividend payments in determining whether the Operator has generated a profit before tax, or a loss at the end of each Reconciliation Period. The Lead Authority shall determine whether any capital expenditure will be reimbursed in accordance with paragraph 2 above and will be paid in addition to the Service Payment as calculated pursuant to paragraph 1.1, of Part 2 of Schedule 3.
- 4. Any costs that were incurred otherwise than in accordance with those expected to be incurred by a Good and Efficient Operator including but not limited to:
  - 4.1 staff, director or officer costs in excess of that set out in the Forecast Template (except where evidenced by the Operator as appropriate to the satisfaction of the Lead Authority);
  - 4.2 costs that do not reflect the contracted position under Existing Supported Services Contracts unless such change has been agreed by the Lead Authority;
  - 4.3 new contracts entered in to by the Operator which have not been procured in compliance with the Operator's usual procurement procedures; and
  - 4.4 variations to existing contracts which have not been made in accordance with the Operator's usual procurement procedures or practice.
- 5. Any bonuses, rewards or discretionary benefits paid to any staff, directors or officers under any schemes which have not previously been approved by the TfW (in their absolute discretion) in writing.

- 6. Any expenses, disbursements or equivalent costs (to which the Operator's expenses policy would apply) which are incurred other than in compliance with the Operator's expenses policy.
- 7. Any cost that the Operator may incur as a result of it failing to comply with any applicable laws, to the extent this gives rise to a criminal liability.
- 8. Any payments, costs or other liabilities owed to affiliates save in respect of such payments costs or other liabilities which have been incurred by the Operator acting as a Good and Efficient Operator.
- 9. Costs of developing and protecting any Intellectual Property Rights which are not owned by the Operator or are so owned, but where the costs are not ancillary to an activity included in the Forecast Template.
- 10. Marketing or advertising costs incurred substantially to the benefit of wider group products or group brand recognition and which are not primarily for the benefit of bus services.
- 11. Fines from government or regulatory bodies.
- 12. Any costs (including any legal costs and expenses) incurred by the Operator in pursuing any claim against or defending any claim from TfW or Welsh Government in respect of or in connection with the grant offer letter or otherwise.
- 13. Any costs incurred in relation to the period prior to the BES Funding Period which a Good and Efficient Operator would usually have discharged in the period prior to the BES Funding Period.
- 14. Any costs incurred in relation to the period prior to the expiry of the term of the BES Funding Period which a Good and Efficient Operator would usually have discharged in the period following the expiry of the BES Funding Period.
- 15. Interest paid on payable on any loan from any lender which is not a fixed term loan.
- 16. Except with the prior agreement of the Lead Authority or TfW (not to be unreasonably withheld), any costs, charges, penalties, compensation or similar payments that the Operator may incur as a result of the termination of any contract or other arrangement.
- 17. Except with the prior agreement of the Lead Authority or TfW, losses on disposals of fixed or non-current assets.
- 18. Maintenance costs where the maintenance activity was previously scheduled to be undertaken prior to or after the term of the BES Funding Period or where (and to the extent that) it would have been reasonable and/or prudent for the maintenance to have been carried out prior to or after the [BES Funding Period].
- 19. Depreciation or Capital Expenditure to the extent that the capital cost of acquisition of the relevant assets was to be funded by third party.
- 20. Costs of complying with any audit by TfW or its agents pursuant to any grant offer letter or this Agreement.
- 21. Reasonable costs for external assistance to complete this proforma up to £1,500 are not Inadmissible Costs. Any amount in excess of £1,500 plus legal, accountancy and other costs and expenses incurred in connection with the preparation and implementation of this Agreement are Inadmissible Costs.

- 22. Legal, accountancy and other costs and expenses incurred in connection with any future arrangements between the Lead Authority or TfW and the Operator following the [BES Funding Period].
- 23. Travel costs (including flight travel) of the Operator primarily relating to the business of their group, noting that TfW would expect the group to cover the cost of any such travel.
- 23.1 Any costs which relate to that part of a Local Service which operates outside of Wales which shall be calculated on a pro rata basis to the length of the Local Service or as otherwise more accurately evidenced by the Operator.

#### **SCHEDULE 4: DATA REQUIREMENTS**

#### Part 1: Financial Data Requirements

The Operator shall provide the following data in accordance with templates provided by TfW and updated from time to time, in respect of Commercial Services, Former Commercial Services and Local Services provided pursuant to Existing Supported Services Contracts and New Supported Services Contracts:

- 1. Operational costs and revenue from the period covered by BES (including this Agreement and BES 1.5), the Bus Hardship Fund and the 20 March Letter scheme as well as costs and revenues covering a similar period prior to the commencement of the BES, the Bus Hardship Fund and the 20 March Letter schemes. Where intra-group costs are shown, you must be able to show evidence that these are properly incurred costs of providing the services. These figures shall be disaggregated to show major cost and revenue sources, and shall include any payments received from local authorities and central Government such as:
- 1.1 payments made under the Coronavirus Jobs Retention Scheme, Job Retention Bonus, Job Support Scheme and any replacement schemes;
- 1.2 payments (and any reconciliation payments) made under BES including Service Payments received;
- 1.3 payments pursuant to the terms of any Existing Supported Services Contract or New Supported Services Contract:
- 1.4 payments under existing bus support arrangements including BSSG, Mandatory Concessionary Fare reimbursement and Young Persons travel payments and shall include any costs associated with the operation of such Local Services, including:
  - 1.4.1 direct costs, such as the costs of drivers, parts and fuel (fuel costs shall include the amounts payable or receivable on fuel related financial derivatives in respect of the relevant period, but exclude any "mark to market" gains or losses on financial derivates):
  - semi-direct costs, including but not limited to: the costs of engineering, maintenance, traffic pay, vehicle related costs and marketing;
  - 1.4.3 costs of additional holidays accrued by employees in the relevant claim period;
  - 1.4.4 overhead costs, including but not limited to: the costs of administration, pensions, fixed operating costs, insurance and claims;
  - 1.4.5 pensions expenses on the basis of the ongoing contributions payable for the relevant period, without adjustment to comply with accounting standards;
  - 1.4.6 operating lease costs on the basis of the lease rentals payable during the Term;
  - 1.4.7 depreciation and amortisation of property, plant, equipment, software and other applicable assets on a basis consistent with the Term; and
  - 1.4.8 reasonable PPE and safe operating costs.

- 2. Revenue sources to also include farebox revenue generated and all other income received by the Operator, including but not limited to income received from advertising, maintenance and sales.
- 3. Commercial service kilometres covered by the operator's services per 4-week period during the period covered by BES (including this Agreement and BES 1.5), the Bus Hardship Fund and the 20 March Letter Scheme and that for a similar period prior to the commencement of the BES, the Bus Hardship Fund and the 20 March Letter Scheme.
- 4. Commercial services run and patronage data per 4 week period for the period covered by BES (including this Agreement and BES 1.5), the Bus Hardship Fund and the 20 March Letter Scheme and that for a similar period prior to the commencement of the BES, the Bus Hardship Fund and the 20 March Letter Scheme.
- 5. Evidence of the process that the Operator has undertaken with Constituent Local Authorities to agree services, including pursuant to the terms of this Agreement and that service changes have been properly communicated to the general public.
- 6. Evidence of the Operator's cost implications of removing staff from the furlough system early, reasonable costs to bring vehicles back into service, cost of screens around the driver's cab on buses, on bus capacity signage.
- 7. The same information as above for the equivalent period in the previous financial year.
- 8. Additional information (e.g. management accounts) to corroborate any submissions.

#### Part 2: Operational Data Requirements

Where the data is available to the Operator or from its Electronic Ticket Machines, the following data shall be provided by it to support the prioritisation, co-ordination and design of services and to support the provision of information to passengers. The data may be provided direct from the Operator's Electronic Ticket Machine supplier with its permission, not to be unreasonably withheld, or direct from the Operator. The data shall be provided to TfW (or its nominated agent which may be Traveline Cymru or a local authority):

Data	Format	Source	Scope
Timetable	TransXchange 2.4 to include all stop level detail and full geographic routing information		Current timetable and any updates
Patronage Data	Report from ETMs	Direct from ETM/Operator	Historic and current to support prioritisation of routes
Passenger Counting/Capacity	SIRI VM feed as amended to include occupancy and bus capacity information or report from ETMs	Direct from ETM/Operator	Historic and current to support passenger information and prioritisation of routes

Origin and Destination Data	Report from ETMs	Direct from ETM/Operator	Historic and current to support prioritisation and design of routes
Fares	Spreadsheet Files for Adult and child fares, zone or rider tickets, m- tickets and multi operator tickets. Move to NeTEx format from January 2021	Direct from ETM/Operator	Historic and current to support passenger information and development of ticketing schemes
Real Time Information	SIRI SM (where currently available)	Direct from ETM/Operator	Every 5-30 seconds
	SIRI VM	Direct from ETM/Operator	Every 5-30 seconds
	TransXchange 2.1 (as a minimum standard) to include Service number, journey code and crew/duty number information for each track/leg for each service  Note that this will move to TransXChange 2.4 once the Department for Transport profile is finalised and adopted	Scheduling software or entry into an online portal for conversion to TransXchange 2.4	5 days where systems permit

#### Part 3: Permitted Use

- 1. Permitted Uses of the Operator Data shall be the following purposes:
- 1.1 calculation of payments to be made in accordance with Part 2 of Schedule 3;
- 1.2 periodic reconciliation in accordance with Part 3 of Schedule 3;
- 1.3 calculation of any additional payments to be made in respect of provision of any additional services to be provided pursuant to clauses 12 (Existing Supported Services: Gross Cost), 13 (Existing Supported Services: Net Cost) or 15 (Supported Services Contracts for Former Commercial Services).
- 1.4 to support the calculation and payment of BSSG, Mandatory Concessionary Fare Reimbursement or My Travel Pass reimbursement;
- identification of any anomalous Operator costs and for the purposes of any audit of operator data or otherwise pursuant to clauses 7.7 to 7.10 of this Agreement;
- the assessment the viability of routes to support return to commerciality and determine the scope of the Subsidised Network in accordance with clause 8;
- 1.7 to allow review of the BES 2 Funding mechanism specified in this Agreement by Welsh Government and Transport for Wales, including, but not limited to, pursuant to Schedule 5;
- 1.8 to inform the reform of funding mechanisms (including BSSG and Mandatory Concessionary Fares) by Welsh Government and Transport for Wales including assessing the impact (or potential impact) of such funding mechanisms (and changes to such funding mechanisms) on the operators of local services in the Welsh bus market;
- 1.9 to support the management of contracts (including Existing Supported Service Contracts as varied in accordance with the terms of this Agreement) that are being managed under this Agreement including in respect of the delivery of local services in accordance with the Service Specification or to the Service Standards;
- 1.10 development of the Reference Network in accordance with clause 8;
- 1.11 provide of public information about the Operator's Local Services and other Local Services operated in Wales;
- 1.12 provision of a support service to the Traffic Commissioner, including a registration service (subject always to clause 7.5.1);
- 1.13 inform investment decisions by Welsh Government, TfW and Local Authorities (including the Lead Authority); and
- 1.14 inform the broader Welsh Government response to the COVID-19 outbreak.

## Part 4: Public Sector Data Access and Confidentiality

Note: a table is to be developed on the following basis specifying for each data element that is provided pursuant to this Schedule 4 which Public Sector Party shall have access to that data and any specific restrictions on use.

Data provided	Welsh Government	TfW	Lead Authority	Local Authority	Confidential or Commercially Sensitive
[Note: to be completed with reference to each Operator Data element]	[Note, for each party state:  No access Full access Any access restrictions]				[Note: For each data to be identified where Confidential or Commercially Sensitive and for what timescale]

#### **SCHEDULE 5: FUNDING REVIEW**

#### 1. **Funding Review**

- 1.1 Welsh Government shall review the implementation of BES Funding on a periodic basis ("Funding Review"), at frequencies to be determined by Welsh Ministers at their sole discretion.
- 1.2 It is acknowledged that BES Funding has been provided on a discretionary basis by Welsh Government and that Welsh Government shall therefore be entitled to apply its own criteria to determine whether to continue the provision of BES 2 Funding, but such criteria may include:
  - 1.2.1 Performance of the Bus Emergency Scheme (including this Agreement) against the available Funding in meeting the Priorities; and
  - 1.2.2 The levels of Funding available.
- 1.3 The outcome of any Funding Review may include, but not be limited to, the following:
  - 1.3.1 continuation of the BES 2 Funding on its existing terms;
  - 1.3.2 changes to the BES 2 Funding terms, in which case the Agreement shall be varied in accordance with clause 29 to reflect the requirements of such change.

The Parties agree and acknowledge that the Operator may propose a reduced Service Standard to take account of any reduction in BES 2 Funding, save for where either:

- 1.3.2.1 BES 2 Funding is removed or reduced due to the removal of social distancing measures that previously impacted on transport capacity; or
- 1.3.2.2 Welsh Government provide an alternative grant or funding scheme in place of BES 2 Funding which is designed to provide continuity of service; or
- 1.3.3 ending the BES 2 Funding, in which case the Welsh Government shall use reasonable endeavours to provide the Lead Authority and the Operator with notice of such change (which at a minimum shall be one (1) months' notice) prior to ending the BES 2 Funding.
- 1.4 Where BES 2 Funding is terminated pursuant to paragraph 1.3 above, no further payments shall be made pursuant to this Agreement, following such notice period, provided that nothing in this Schedule 5 shall be taken to remove the right of Welsh Government to recover monies paid to the Operator or the entitlement of the Operator to any additional payments calculated, in each case, pursuant to the reconciliation and compensation process specified in Schedule 3.
- 1.5 The Parties agree and acknowledge that as part of a Funding Review, Welsh Government may review the level of AM (as set out in Schedule 3) and make such adjustments as are reasonable and necessary to ensure the continued viability of services.

# SCHEDULE 6: FORM OF SERVICE SPECIFICATION

	Consideration	Specification
1.	Route number, service description and operator details	
2.	Number of service stops within and outside of the Region	
3.	Days of operation per week	
4.	Number of departures on different days and time windows	
5.	First outward and last return departures	
6.	Peak daytime frequency	

# SCHEDULE 7: TEMPLATE REGISTER OF VARIATIONS

# [Region and Operator Name]

No.	Contracting Authority	Contract Reference	Variation	Approved by and date
1.				
2.				
3.				
4.				
5.				
6.				
7.				

#### **BES 2 Agreements: Local Authority legal briefing**

The BES 2 Agreement provides continued funding to support the bus industry during recovery from the impact of COVID-19. It reflects continued provision of funding from Welsh Government to support the bus industry, and has been drafted to support continued provision of services on a basis which provides a more structured, long-term arrangement. This note summarises the key legal issues that may affect local authorities.

#### 1. Parties

- 1.1 The agreement has the following parties:
  - Welsh Government responsible for provision of funding and contracting with the operator for the provision of any additional services or standards that would not be provided in the absence of that funding.
  - Operator there is a separate agreement for each operator of local bus services in each region
  - Transport for Wales as for previous BES agreements, Transport for Wales is responsible for certain elements of the administration of the agreement.
  - Lead Authority as with BES 1.5 it is expected that a lead authority for each region will be a signatory to the agreement, managing the operator on behalf of the local authorities in their region, and coordinate some of the future activities proposed under the arrangements.
- 1.2 Note that it is not intended that each local authority will be a party to every agreement with every operator, but that this will be managed by the Lead Authority for the region. As with previous BES arrangements it will therefore be important that arrangements are made at regional level to agree how the contracts will be managed, including ensuring that there is sufficient local input into the exercise of Lead Authority obligations.
- 2. Approach to contract
- 2.1 The previous BES arrangements relied primarily on grant funding arrangements, including funding provided under COVID-19 specific frameworks for aid. However, the current BES 1.5 arrangements recognised that the approach taken in Wales to focus funding on necessary services meant that the arrangements may be viewed as a public service obligation contract (PSO), which provides greater flexibility for input by local authorities into the services that their local bus operators provide.
- 2.2 The BES 2 arrangements further reflect this, and are drafted primarily as a PSO directly awarded to each operator by Welsh Government. These are applied both to allow for the continuation of services which were formally commercial services, prior to the impact of COVID-19, and also to cover the additional costs relating to the continued provision of secured services as a result of COVID-19 (including both additional costs incurred as a result of e.g. social distancing, as well as covering the costs associated with lost revenue). The contracts are awarded by Welsh Government after careful consideration as to whether local authority powers could be relied upon powers are available to Welsh Government because it is not possible to consistently make use of local authority powers for these temporary measures.
- 2.3 Local authorities already let PSOs through their section 63 powers. Consideration was given to whether section 63 powers could be used for this contract, and the decision was taken that this would not be appropriate because:

- Direct award of section 63 contracts is limited local authorities would typically directly award service contracts through *de minimis* provisions, which have a limit of 40% of tendered service budgets. Seeking to provide funding through this route would not be possible where the *de minimis* cap was already, or would reach the *de minimis* cap, and therefore does not seem a viable way to fund services during the COVID-19 emergency. In any event, it is expected that local authorities will require these powers to award service contracts to meet specific local needs as operators exit BES 2. Whilst there are also emergency powers that can be used to direct award such contracts, they can only be used on a temporary basis and must be followed by a competition, and therefore are unsuitable for the current purposes.
- a competitive procurement of section 63 contracts is unlikely to be practicable, and does not provide the flexibility required to ensure that operators are providing the services needed during the COVID-19 crisis. Once services have been stabilised, the expectation is that local authorities would then use competitive procurement to procure continued services where they remain unviable commercially.
- 2.4 The contract is therefore based on use of Welsh Government powers under section 7 Transport (Wales) Act 2006, which mirrors the section 63 powers, but would only be expected to utilised where local authorities cannot exercise their section 63 powers. This provides for a clear division between:
  - Temporary BES support for services provided by Welsh Government under section 7 powers.
  - Changes in underlying procured service contracts to reflect the long-term requirement for services in absence of COVID-19 provided by local authorities under their section 63 powers.
- 2.5 The approach taken is therefore to layer the PSOs under the BES2 arrangements on top of existing arrangements e.g. they act as a temporary variation to any existing section 63 contract or commercial service, in each case providing funding to allow the operator to continue to operate those services, during the impact of COVID-19, with the provisions of BES2 falling away once that service becomes commercial again, or the BES2 arrangements come to an end. The exercise of Welsh Government powers under a direct award approach is limited to a maximum of 2 years (which would include the period from the start of BES 1.5, due to the possibility of payments under BES 1.5 also relying upon these powers), but could end sooner, if the market recovers.
- 3. Effect on existing section 63 contracts
- 3.1 Rather than letting new contracts in respect of provision of services that are currently provided under section 63 contracts, the BES2 arrangements aim to leave those arrangements in place and layer the additional support required to continue providing those services on top of the existing section 63 contracts.
- 3.2 Under the BES2 arrangements the Lead Authority therefore acknowledges on behalf of local authorities that, to the extent required, section 63 contracts are amended to allow for any additional payments required to the operators to allow continued provision of the services and to make any service alterations agreed with the local transport authority for the period of the BES2 arrangements. These amendments will reflect agreed service changes agreed at the local and regional level as being required during the impact of COVID-19
- 3.3 These amendments apply whether contracts are let on a net cost or gross cost basis. In each case the BES 2 contract sets out the implications of those amendments from a procurement

- perspective, and sets them within the appropriate procurement regime, setting out an approach to minimise procurement challenge risk associated with the short term amendment.
- 3.4 To the extent that the form of section 63 contract has any contractual processes that are required to be followed to allow for such amendment, the BES 2 agreements require the local transport authority to comply with such processes, so that changes can be effected.
- 3.5 Where BES2 arrangements come to an end, the variations effected also come to an end, and the section 63 contracts should continue as before for any remaining term.
- 4. Effect on future section 63 contracts
- 4.1 There is a risk that the effects of COVID-19 could impact on the letting of future service contracts, including the renewal of existing section 63 contracts.
- 4.2 To avoid this, the BES 2 arrangements make specific provision for the letting by local transport authorities of new section 63 contracts, with agreement of a set of assumptions in respect of BES2 funding that will apply to all bidders for a new contract. These assumptions will reflect the agreed level of funding to be provided to support those services whilst COVID-19 still impacts services. This will allow local transport authorities to set this as an assumption in their tender documents, so that bidders can tender on a level playing field in respect of the impact of COVID-19, removing this as a concern for bidders, and allowing for more competitive bidding, reflecting a post-COVID world.
- 4.3 This therefore allows local authorities to continue to let section 63 contracts during the term of BES2, but will require engagement with Lead Authorities, TfW and Welsh Government to ensure that appropriate assumptions are agreed and included in tenders.
- 5. Partnership
- 5.1 In recognition of the level of public sector funding being provided to support the bus industry, the BES 2 arrangements also require the operators to agree to a framework (umbrella) voluntary partnership agreement at a regional level.
- 5.2 The BES 2 arrangements therefore include a template for such an agreement which will then need to be agreed with local transport authorities in the region. The agreement provides a framework for more localised and specific voluntary partnership agreements at local level to support improved standards of bus services and partnership working at a regional level. The agreement is structured as a voluntary partnership agreement (VPA) within the meaning set out in the Transport Act 2000, and therefore is intended to provide a competition law compliant framework for future engagement with operators.
- 6. Standards of service
- 6.1 The BES 2 Agreement sets out standards of service that apply to operators who are receiving funding. Whilst it is possible for operators to move away from the BES 2 Agreement and start providing services to a lower standard (and therefore does not place an express restriction on operators choosing to move to commercial service and away from BES funding, as the market recovers, so does not act as a restraint on trade). However, it also makes clear that should operators move to operate at a standard below that agreed through the BES 2 arrangements (e.g. by offering lower frequencies or timings) then it is clearly recognised that, in turn, that means that they are offering services other than to the standard required this aligns with the test that applies for exercise of section 63 powers, so provides express justification for a future tender of services to the appropriate standard in accordance with local government powers, if the operator continues to provide services only to a lower standard. It should be noted that this

does not provide the local transport authority with the unfettered right to let such services in parallel with the commercial services, as it would also be necessary to apply the Part 1 Competition Test under Schedule 10 Transport Act 2000 to the exercise of such powers, but it does ensure that there is a clear acknowledgment from such an operator that the registration of a lower quality service does not place an express bar on the local transport authority procuring a higher quality service on the same route.

### 7. Level of compensation

- 7.1 The powers being utilised by Welsh Government to let this contract are also subject to Regulation 1370/2007 EU (which will continue in effect in 2021 with minor amendments as UK law). This regulation deals with both the relevant procurement procedure (and allows for direct award) and also sets out the appropriate state aid framework to ensure that funding provided under agreements awarded directly in this way do not amount to state aid.
- As a result, the compensation mechanism used in the contract draws on the reconciliation procedures already put in place under BES 1.5 and earlier to ensure that operators are not overcompensated. Unlike BES1.5, the agreement recognises that only covering operators costs without any margin available is unlikely to be a sustainable mechanism for public transport. The agreement therefore allows operators to earn a margin of (initially) 2% whilst operating services under BES 2. This reflects the requirement under Regulation 1370/2007 that operators are entitled to earn a reasonable profit margin in providing public service obligations. In determining that margin, the rate of return can be no greater than that which is normal for the sector, taking into account the risk, or absence of risk incurred by the operator.
- 7.3 The impact of COVID-19 has been to materially impact the revenue received by operators, and also to change their costs. The impact of the BES arrangements has been to de-risk that process for all operators. As the impact of BES arrangement has been to, in the short term, change that risk profile by managing the risk associated with lowered patronage, there is a risk that whatever level any margin was set this could be seen as benefitting one operator over another operators who were previously making greater profits (or losses) as a result of taking revenue risk, for example, both benefit in different ways form the provision of BES funding, but that reflects the fact that, in many cases, the BES support has also removed the risk that they were taking, and the impact of COVID-19 may have changed their costs. Therefore, as all operators have been moved to a similar risk profile and being protected in a similar way for impacts on operating costs, it therefore seems appropriate to set a consistent margin, which is the default position taken in the BES 2 agreement. It is, however, open to the public sector parties to seek to agree a different approach to margin during the term of BES 2.
- 7.4 It should also be noted that when the BES 2 agreements fall away, and the operator returns to the original terms of their contracts (or to commercial operation) they will continue to take the same risks, and have the same potential for profit (or loss) as they had prior to introduction of BES.

# Eitem Ar Yr Agenda 6



### CABINET - 27TH JANUARY 2021

# PUBLIC INTEREST TEST – EXEMPTION FROM DISCLOSURE OF DOCUMENTS PARAGRAPH 14 SCHEDULE 12A LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972

SUBJECT: PENTREBANE STREET CAERPHILLY – USE OF CPO POWERS

REPORT BY: HEAD OF LEGAL SERVICES & MONITORING OFFICER

I have considered grounds for exemption of information contained in the report referred to above and make the following recommendations to the Proper Officer: -

#### **EXEMPTIONS APPLYING TO THE REPORT:**

Paragraph 14 - Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person.

#### **FACTORS IN FAVOUR OF DISCLOSURE:**

There is a public interest in regeneration proposals within the Caerphilly basin.

#### PREJUDICE WHICH WOULD RESULT IF THE INFORMATION WERE DISCLOSED:

The report contains details of an individual and their financial affairs.

### MY VIEW ON THE PUBLIC INTEREST TEST IS AS FOLLOWS:

That paragraphs 14 should apply. I am mindful of the need to ensure the transparency and accountability of public authorities for decisions taken. However, disclosure of the information contained in the report could prejudice the individual, the subject of the report.

On that basis I feel that the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information. Members are asked to consider these factors when determining the public interest test, which they must decide when considering excluding the public from this part of the meeting.

#### RECOMMENDED DECISION ON EXEMPTION FROM DISCLOSURE:

On the basis set out above I feel that the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information, and that the report should be exempt.

Signed: Dated: 14th January 2021

Post: HEAD OF LEGAL SERVICES & MONITORING OFFICER

I accept/<del>do not</del> the recommendation made above.

Signed:

Proper Officer Date: 14th January 2021

Page 87

Gadewir y dudalen hon yn wag yn fwriadol

# Eitem Ar Yr Agenda 7

By virtue of paragraph(s) 12, 14 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

Document is Restricted

